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Washington, DC.
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:58 a.m. in room 216,
Senate Hart Building, Hon. John McCain [chairman of the commit-
tee] presiding.
Present: Senators McCain, Inouye, Campbell, Thomas, Gorton,
and Dorgan.

STATEMENT OF HON., JOHN McCAIN, U.S. SENATOR FROM
ARIZONA, CHAIRMAN, COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS

The CHAIRMAN. I want to apologize for the delay in beginning
this very important hearing. As I hope most of our visitors and wit-
nesses know, we had a vote on the floor of the Senate.

I want to welcome all the witnesses, some of whom have traveled
a great distance to testify.

At the outset, let me say that the issue of Indian child welfare
stirs our deepest emotions. Nothing is more sacred than our chil-
dren, but what I hope to hear from each witness today is not pas-
sionate polemics but constructive dialogue on how the Indian Child
Welfare Act of 1978 can be improved to better serve the best inter-
ests of Indian children without trampling on tribal sovereignty and
eroding fundamental principles of Federal Indian law.

Last week, cur committee struck the provisions of title III of H.R.
3286 which the House had passed last month by a narrow margin
after extended debate. We deleted that controversial title because
of our serious concern about the breadths of its language and the
fundamental changes it would make to the government-to-govern-
ment relations between the United States an§ Indian tribes.

Title III has been strenucusly opposed by virtually every tribal
government in the Nation and by the Justice and Interior Depart-
ments, At the same time, I believe that some of the problems 1den-
tified by the proponents of title Il are legitimate. Adoptive families
seek certainty, speed and stability throughout the adoption process.
They don’t want surprises that threaten to take away from them
1a child they have loved and cared for after they have followed the
aw.

There is no doubt in my mind that in the case of an Indian child,
there are additional interests that must be taken into account dur-
ing an adoption placement process, but these interests, as provided
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for in ICWA, must serve the best interest of the Indian child and
those best interests are best served by certainty, speed and stabil-
ity in making adoptive placements with the participation of Indian
tribes.

My point is this. These concerns can be addressed far more nar-
rowly than the way they are addressed in title III. They can be ad-
dressed in ways that preserve fundamental principles of tribal sov-
ereignty by recognizing the appropriate role of tribal governments.

After we hear from a panel of various members of the House and
Senate who have asked to testify and from two administration wit-
nesses, the committee will hear from representatives of tribal gov-
ernments and of the adoption community who have worked to-
gether for more than a year to develop compromise language that
each community can support.

As with all compromises, I'm sure each side would prefer lan-
guage that is better for them. I imagine the Indian tribes would
rather not have any amendments at all and that the adoption com-
munity would rather have the House passed amendments be the
law of the land.

On behalf of the Indian children and their parents, both biologi-
cal and adoptive, I want to extend my personal thanks to each of
you who have led the way to a compromise in which both sides
and, most importantly, Indian children are the winners.

I'm especially grateful for the position taken by the Indian tribes
and particularly for the leadership of the National Congress of
American Indians and the National Indian Child Welfare Associa-
tion. Your efforts to reach out to the adoption community, even as
the debate was becoming increasingly sharp on both sides, has
made all the difference.

Likewise, we are all indebted to the reasonableness and fair-
minded approach taken by adoption advocates.

The compromise appears to provide the adoption community with
the certainty, speed and stability it seeks and the tribal community
with the protections of tribal sovereignty it seeks. Because it seems
to be a delicately-balanced package, at the conclusion of this hear-
ing, I expect we will be able to ask our colleagues to join us in mov-
ing this compromise language without substantial changes as
quickly as possible through the Senate and the House in the com-
ing weeks.

Let me say
of my partner,

:hat if we reach this compromise with the agreement
the vice chairman, I would like to move it as a free-

standing bill and also if this compromise is agreeable to all parties,

as an amendm
the Senate as

ent to reinsert it as title III if the bill moves through
planned, in other words, I would like to move it in

the most expeditious fashion.

Again, that
to this compro

is based on the premise that all parties would agree
mise.

Senator Inouye, I understand you want to wait on your state-

ment?

Senator INOUYE. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Campbell.

3

STATEMENT OF HON. BEN NIGHTHORSE CAMPBELL, U.S.
SENATOR FROM COLORADO

Senator CAMPBELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I'd like to make just a few comments and observations on the
draft amendment to the Indian Child Welfare Act and certainly I
appreciate your efforts in trying to develop a proposal that will ac-
commodate all concerns of the affected parties.

Over the past year, there’s been a considerable amount of con-
troversy, as you know, surrounding the implementation and the
scope of the Indian Child Welfare Act, often inflammatory and
often very impassioned, as you alluded to. As a result, there have
been legislative proposals introduced in this Congress in an at-
tempt to clarify the scope of the act.

Most recently, the provisions of title III of the House-passed
Adoption, Promotion and Stability Act, H.R. 3286, sought to define
the applicability of the ICWA to child custody proceedings involving
a child whose parents do not maintain an affiliation with their re-
spective tribal communities.

When title III came before this committee last week, I was sup-
portive of the committee’s action to strike those provisions. It was
my understanding that title III provisions would essentially trans-
fer jurisdiction over child custody proceedings involving a child not
residing on a reservation from the tribal courts to the gtate courts.

One of the reasons ICWA was first enacted by the Congress in
1978 was the fact that non-Indian institutions, including State
courts, do not completely understand the unique culture and tribal
relationships and therefore, should not be independently respon-
sible for child custody decisions involving Indian children.

In_addition, reverting determinations of tribal membership and
enrollment back to the State courts, I believe, infringes on the most
basic rights of tribal self-determination.

Another concern I had too was because of my own experience, if
you will indulge me for a moment, Mr. Chairman. As I think back
to my own childhood which was probably uncommon in those days
for Indian children or Indian mixed-blood children, I was raised in
California many miles from the Northern Cheyenne Reservation in
Montana. Where I was born and raised, my sister too, was not in
our control as my father had moved away from the reservation at
an early age. However, the fact that we weren’t raised on the res-
ervation did not take away from our cultural identity or our affili-
ation with the tribe.

During my childhood, I spent some time, as you know, in an or-
phanage and in foster care homes and I don’t believe that was un-
common at the time. I was fortunate enough to be reunited with
my family but had I been placed up for adoption and provisions
such as those included in title III were in place at the time, both
my father and I may not have been considered enrolled members
of the Northern Cheyenne Tribe due to our separation from the res-
ervation community.

While 1 understand the concerns of the proponents seeking to
amend ICWA, I also have concerns that these recent proposals do
not provide an equitable remedy for both Indian and non-Indian
families. I briefly reviewed the compromise legislation which will
be discussed today and certainly, it’s a step in the right direction.
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It's my understanding that these amendments are the result of
the coor}(’iinate work ofgrepresentatives from both the tribal and
adoption communities. It is this kind of effort that will produce
amendments to ICWA which are not only equitable to all parties
involved, but will clarify the adoption process involving Indian chil-
dren. I look forward to these hearings.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Campbell. As always, you
bring an insight into this issue which is of incredible value.

Senator Thomas. )

Senator THOMAS. I'll hold off, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. ) )

The vice chairman has chosen to hold off on his opening state-
ment as well until after we hear from the panelists.

I'm not exactly clear how to proceed except perhaps, Senator
Glenn, if you would like to begin and then perhaps Congressman
Solomon. In order of seniority, I guess is the usual standard of pro-
cedure. Certainly age as well, which means you, Senator Glenn.

STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN GLENN, U.8. SENATOR FROM OHIO

Senator GLENN. You're always so considerate, Mr. Chairman.
Laughter.] ‘ ) )

: Thgank you, Mr, Chairman. I appreciate the opportunity to testify
before the Committee on Indian Affairs regarding revisions to the
Indian Child Welfare Act [ICWAL ) .

As you and members of the committee know, I've introduce S.
764, the Indian Child Welfare Improvement Act. The bill addresses
a very narrow change in the existing application of ICWA during
adoption proceedings. Some of these same concerns are reflected in
Representative Pryce’s bill in the House, H.R. 1440, Whlch.she will
address later. It's a companion piece. They are not identical, but
they deal with similar matters. )

Since my bill was introduced in May 1995, a little over 1 year
ago, the Committee on Indian Affairs has received a series of
amendments to ICWA developed by a number of tribal groups and
others. These amendments are known as the Tulsa Agreement.
They deal with several issues critical to the application of ICWA
to child custody proceedings, including notice to Indian tribes for
voluntary adoptions, time lines for tribal intervention in voluntary
cases, criminal sanctions to discourage fraudulent practices in In-
dian adoption, and a mandate that attorneys and adoption agencies
must inform Indian parents of their rights under ICWA.,

I commend the development of this document which addresses
existing flaws in the application of ICWA. I believe that this alter-
native approath to refining ICWA preserves the participation of
tribal interests while offering greater certainty for potential adop-
tive families. )

Mr. Chairman, the legislation that I introduced last year was a
direct responsg to a situation that developed involving a family in
Columbus, OH, the Rost family. They received custody of twin baby
girls in the State of California in November 1993 following the vol-
untary relinquishment of parental rights by both birth parents.
The biological father did not disclose his Native American heritage
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in response to a very specific question on the relinquishment docu-
ment.

In February 1994, the birth father informed his mother of the
pending adoption of the twins and 2 months later in April 1994,
the birth father’s mother then on her own enrolled herself, the
birth father and the twins with the Pomo Indian Tribe in Califor-
nia. The adoption agency was then notified that the adoption could
1118%] l}f finalized without a determination of the applicability of

My interest in reforming ICWA is to ensure that the law could
not be applied retroactively in child custody proceedings. I have no
intention to weaken ICWA protections, to narrow the designation
of individuals as members of an Indian tribe, or to change any
tribe’s ability to determine its membership or what constitutes that
membership.

My sole intention is to require that ICWA cannot be retroactively
applied. To this end, my office has met with the National Congress
of American Indians, the National Indian Child Welfare Associa-
tion, and other tribal representatives to resolve this issue.

Mr. Chairman, all T'm saying is that once a voluntary, legal
agreement has been entered into, I don’t believe it’s in the best in-
terest of the child for this procee(iing to be disrupted because of the
retroactive application of ICWA. To allow this retroactive applica-
tion could have a harmful impact on the child.

I know the chairman and other members of the committee share
my overriding concern in ensuring the best interest of the children
awaiting placement is what we concentrate on. The chairman al-
ready mentioned that, the interest of the child.

As 1 said earlier, I believe the Tulsa Agreement is a very signifi-
cant step in resolving certain issues pertaining to application of
ICWA and child custody procedures. I look forward to working to
incorporate language addressing the problems of retroactive appli-
cation with those involved in the Tulsa agreement.

I appreciate the committee’s work in this matter and the oppor-
tunity to testify on my views.

Mr. Chairman, the scope of my legislation is deliberately narrow,
very narrow to maintain ICWA’s purpose while preventing disrup-
tion in the placement and adoption of children in cases where
ICWA is retroactivel applied. I know what a mess that caused in
this Rost case in Coﬁlmbus, and it was a mess. They've been back
and forth in the courts, tried to take the kids away and take them
back again and back and forth all because the original birth par-
ents had denied any Indian connection whatsoever, then later on
the mother enrolls them and it really created a legal quagmire.

So Mr. Chairman, I hope we're acting in the best interest of the
children and that’s my principal concern.

Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Senator Glenn,

I appreciate your continued involvement and consultation with
the committee on this issue. I also appreciate the importance that
you place on this issue.

I know that you have to be at another committee hearing and I
appreciate your being here.

Thank you again, éenator Glenn.
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Now we will turn to the second oldest, I believe, Congressman
Solomon. We're glad to have you with us. Thank you for joining us.

STATEMENT OF HON. GERALD SOLOMON, U.S.
REPRESENTATIVE FROM NEW YORK

Mr. SoLoMoN. Thank you, Chairman McCain and Senators
Inouye, Campbell, and Thomas. We appreciate very much your al-
lowing us to come over today and testify in this other body over
here which is going to be extremely busy in the coming weeks

I want to thank you for the opportunity to testify today on the
reform of the Indian Child Welfare Act. I too want to apologize be-
cause I have to leave directly after my testimony to try to arrange
the floor schedule for the rest of the week so that we can leave
town with you all at the end of the week. )

Mr. Chairman, it is indeed unfortunate that some of our sociolo-
gists and social workers negatively portray adoption and a;ioptlon
families and that is so very sad. It is up to those of us with per-
sonal experience of adoption to relay its importance to the forma-
tion of our children and the strengthening of our families.

Pm here today because I have always been a strong supporter of
adoption and the generosity of families who have sought to make
homes for children who, for whatever reason, were not able to be
raised by their biological parents. I, like my good friend Senator
Campbell, am one of those.

Those of us who have been adopted, not only need to share our
stories with others, but we need to speak out in favor of the adop-
tion decision. My support has grown out of my fundamental views
that every human life is so precious and that every person deserves
the right to life and a happy home.

For those reasons, Mr. Chairman, I wholeheartedly support the

recent adoptio
an option for
credit while a

n legislation in the House. This bill makes adoption
families of all income levels by offering a $5,000 tax
so streamlining the process for interracial cases.

This groundbreaking legislation will decrease the backlog of chil-
dren in foster care and help find caring homes for all children, not
just those that are in foster care today but those in the future as

well.

This legislation is extremely important in reforming adoption
regulations in the limited legislative schedule we have remaining.

We must fini
American fam
reform of the
islation.

The Indian
Chairman, in

sh work on this bill to allow for the soonest relief for
ilies. I am here today to also offer my full support for
Indian Child Welfare Act to add to this adoption leg-

Child Welfare Act was passed, as you know, Mr.
1978 in response to a terrible problem within the In-

dian community, the high numbers of Indian children being placed

in foster care
the unwarrar

and the breakup of many Indian families because of
ted removal of their children by nontribal, public and

private agencies, and that was a reaction and a badly needed reac-

tion to a prok
to be correcte
ican family.

lem. This was clearly an unjust situation that needed
d in order to protect the sanctity of the Native Amer-

Though this act was meant to remedy this situation, the reality
is that the a¢t has been detrimental in some cases. There are loop-
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holes, there are people that have fallen through the net. The prob-
lem that the act was created to correct, namely the inordinate
number of Indian children in foster care has actually risen since its
enactment because of the increased authority the act can give an
Indian tribe.

There have been cases of parents, which you've heard some here
today, being blocked from adopting children because the Indian
Child Welfare Act allows retroactive tribal registration even after
the biological parents have given up all legal rights to the child.
This committee is discussing today compromise legislation to
amend the Act to respond to many of those concerns.

This compromise between the tribal governments and the adop-
tive community represents is, I think, a very strong step in the
right direction in reforming that act. I am encouraged that portions
of this language will limit the length of time for tribes to contest
adoption while also facilitating voluntary agreements between In-
dian families or tribes and non-Indian adoptive families.

However, I and many of my colleagues are concerned that this
language, while commendable, will not address cases where the
adoptive child is retroactively registered in an Indian tribe. With
future negotiations in the adoption legislation between the House
and the Senate, these concerns can hopefully be rectified.

This legislation is extremely importani to the families of this
country, Indian and non-Indian. Adoption plays a vital role in
strengthening the family unit and protecting the values of this
great Nation. We must remember that the best interest of the chil-
dren must be paramount in all child custody proceedings. Congress
must work diligently to remove these barriers to adoption and pro-
vide a sense of security to adoptive parents and children that their
adoptions will be permanent.

For this reason, Mr. Chairman, I hope the chairman will con-
tinue to pursue and pass reform legislation that you have before
you. This window of opportunity cannot be missed in the final
weeks of this legislative session.

Let me assure you that if there is an agreed-to, negotiated com-
promise that I, as the chairman of the Rules Committee that con-
trols the flow of legislation in the House assisted by my right arm,
a member of my Rules Committee, Deborah Pryce here, we will do
everything in our power in the 27 legislative days left to try to get
through 85 major priority items of which I consider this to be one.
We will do everything we can to assist you in getting this legisla-
tion signed into law.

Mr. Chairman and members, I really want to thank you for your
leadership and your effort. I know all of you are sincere. Let’s get

this done and see if we can’t help people that truly need to be
helped.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Before you leave, I appreciate very much that commitment if we
can get an overall agreement. I believe that we could do the same
thing over on this side if we can get everybody to agree. 1 very

much appreciate your pledge of cooperation and I do recognize how
heavy the schedule is.
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When you said you were going to try to get out by the end of the
week, is that tomorrow?

Mr. SorLomoN. That’s Thursday. If things go right, Mr. Chair-
man, we will be out of here by Thursday at 6 p.m.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. That’s en-
couraging to note.

Thank you for being here.

Mr. SoLomMoON. Thank you, so much.

The CHAIRMAN. Congressman Geren, welcome.

STATEMENT OF HON. PETER GEREN, U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM TEXAS

Mr. GEREN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

I appreciate very much the opportunity to be here today and to
testify on an issue that is very close to my heart. 'm the parent
of two adopted children and have a very strong interest in the reso-
lution of this issue. .

I do appreciate the chance to be here and the leadership that
Senator Glenn and Congresswoman Pryce and many of you have
shown on this issue. I thank you for this opportunity to testify.

You have heard and you will hear from many representatives
and members of Native American tribes and [ certainly appreciate
and respect their concerns.

The Indian Child Welfare Act was enacted to address the very
real and serious problem affecting the families and culture of Na-
tive Americans. Unfortunately, the remedy that has been created
by the Indian Child Welfare Act has led to its own abuses and, I
believe, injustices.

The act, as currently enforced, has created uncertainty and, in
many cases, heartbreak in the adoption community. It is unreason-
able for the adoption of a child, a child with no cultural ties and
with remote Indian ancestry, an adoption that is consented to by
the birth parents, approved by lawful State authorities chosen by
the birth parents who are U.S. citizens to be interrupted by any
third party, even a sovereign nation such as a Native American or
a European nation.

The Pryce language that is included in the Adoption, Promotion
and Stability Act passed by the House preserves the goals of ICWA
but eliminates| the potential for injustice and abuse. Pryce respects
the personal rights of those intimately involved in the adoption de-
cision.

Under Pryce, jurisdiction and intervention rights of Indian tribes
are based, not just on the blood ancestry of the child, as under
ICWA, but als¢ on the involvement of a biological parent in the cul-
tural life of an Indian tribe.

Pryce recognizes the legitimate role of Native American tribes in
child custody proceedings involving children where at least one of
the child’s biolpgical parents is of Indian descent and where a birth
parent maintains, by his or her choice, a significant social, cultural
or political affiliation with a tribe.

It allows birth parents, U.S. citizens who have chosen not to es-
tablish ties with their ancestral nations, to make the decision they
believe is in the best interest of their child. This change makes the
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Indian Child Welfare Act more reflective of its original intent and
it respects the rights of American citizens.

Last, the Pryce language prohibits a birth parent from asserting
tribal membership—Mr. Solomon and Senator Glenn both dis-
cussed this retroactive issue. Once the adoption is complete, it
ought to be respected by all parties. This change provides certainty
for adoptive parents and prevents distant relatives or tribes from
asserting custody over children sometimes years after an adoption
has been completed.

I've had an opportunity to examine the preliminary language
proposed as a compromise and I do think it’s a step in the right
direction, but it falls short of the reform we must have if we're
going to make this act truly respective of the rights of the people
involved in this very difficult situation.

It’s progress but it does not address the underlying problem with
ICWA. It does not give the birth parents the freedom to make the
decision they believe is in the best interest of their biological child.
The tribe still has standing in consensual adoption cases to dictate
how these children will be placed.

If a mother and father are American citizens and choose to sub-
ject themselves to the laws of one of our 50 States, our Federal law
must respect that decision. What right is a more fundamental
human right than the right of a biological mother and a biological
father to act in what they believe is the best interest of their bio-
logical child? No ancestor, certainly no great grandparent, whether
he’s Navajo or German, should be able to deny that American citi-
zen that fundamental right.

Second, the language does not address the retroactivity issue. In
order for any reform of ICWA to be meaningful, it must place pro-
hibitions on the assertion of tribal membership after adoption has
been completed under applicable State and United States law.

The Rost case is a painful and poignant example of the injustice
of the current retroactivity provisions. After the Rost children law-
fully were placed for adoption, the grandmother enrolled the chil-
dren and the biological father in the Pomo tribe. This action of ret-
roactive membership was asserted to destroy a living family.

We must respect and honor the laws and rights of Native Amer-
ican tribes but we also must honor the God given, human rights
of every person who is a citizen of the Unitegx States of America.
Our country is built on the principle that our citizens are free of
the claims of ancestral nations, whatever ancestral nation they
choose to leave behind.

Neither the hand beyond the grave, nor a great grandparent who
is a citizen of another sovereign nation has a claim on the present
and future of those who hold the privilege of American citizenship.
It should not matter if that ancestor is German, Navajo, British,
or South African.

We talk about ICWA as applying to Indian children. Well, Mr.
Chairman, I suggest that other parties ought tc lawfully be in-
cluded in the decision of who is an Indian child. Is a child that is
1/32 of Indian blood an Indian child if the birth parents, the birth
grandparents, the birth great grandparents have chosen to not af-
filiate, have chosen to forsake that tribal membership.
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An example that points up the problem is if a boy and a girl, 14
years old, were born in Fort Worth, TX, their parents were born
in Fort Worth, TX, if they happen to have an unplanned preg-
nancy, this young girl, her parents, the parents of this mother and
this father are faced with this situation.

If there is a grandparent that happens to have Indian blood, this
gir], faced with the most difficult decision of her life, cannot work
with her mother and father and decide to place that child in an
adopting and loving home in Fort Worth, TX so she can have some
relationship with that child, they can’t make the decision they
think is in the best interest of the child.

It's possible that because a grandparent happened to have some
Indian blood, that this girl is going to be faced with the decision
of keeping the baby which she may not be financially able to do,
placing it for adeption and losing it to California or wherever or
having an abortion. Those options that confront this child under
these circumstances.

That girl, that American citizen, her parents ought to be able to
make the decision that’s in the best interest of that child. No third
party, no sovereign nation of whatever sort should be able to reach
in and get involved in that decision. That ought te be a fundamen-
tal right in the United States of America for every American citi-
zen, regardless of their ancestry.

The way this act has been applied, the potential for its applica-
tion denies that fundamental right for American citizens.

Mr. Chairman, I respectfully disagree that the compromise that
has been worked out addressed that fundamental problem with the
enforcement of the act.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Congressman, and thank
you for being here.

We do disagree, we disagree strongly, and I must say, in all due
respect, when we lump German, Navajo, British, and South Afri-
cans all together as you do in the conclusion of your statement, it
shows to me a fundamental misunderstanding of Indian tribes,
their relationship with the Federal Government and American soci-
ety, but we will continue to try to work for a reasonable agreement,
hopefully one that you can agree to.

From your statement, you probably will not, but there are a lot
of people who are making a good faith effort to resolve this issue.
We also understand the history of what happened to Native Amer-
ican children for a long time in the history of this country and it’s
a regrettable and black chapter in the history of this country. So
we are trying to balance all those interests and will continue to do
so.

We respect your views and appreciate the passion that you bring

to the issue.

Thank you very much.
Mr. Chairman, go ahead, please.

Mr. YOUNG.
have another
tant. I'll ask p

I know these people have been sitting here but I
meeting to chair at 11 a.m. that’s very, very impor-
ermission.

The CHAIRMAN. The other witnesses are more than happy be-
cause they fear retribution as you know?
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Proceed, Mr. Chairman. It’s very nice to have you back and it’s
wonderful to see your again.

STATEMENT OF HON. DON YOUNG, U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM ALASKA

Mr. YOUNG. Mr. Chairman, as one who used to sit on my com-
mittee, you know full good and well that I dont use that tactic.
{Laughter.]

Thznk you again and I submit my statement for the written
record.

I am chairman of the Resources Committee that has jurisdiction
over American Indians. I want to thank my colleagues in the Sen-
ate for allowing me to testify on Title III of H.R. 3286.

I oppose very strongly the inclusion of Title III in H.R. 3286. The
full committee, on a bipartisan consensus, voted unanimously—I
want to stress that—to strike title III out of the bill. However, the
House Rules Committee chose to reinstate that title in an omnibus
adoption bill. When it was considered on the House floor, it was a
very close vote. By five votes, that provision was adopted.

H.R. 3286 is intended to promote family values,; avoid prolonged
and unnecessary litigation in adoption, get away from race-based
tests in child placement decisions. 1 support families but title III
of the bill is anti-Indian family legislation and fails to accomplish
all three of these goals.

The bill was introduced without consultation with Alaskan Na-
tives and the American Indian tribes. Very frankly, I was very,
very concerned at this important issue. Without the understanding
of the history, Mr. Chairman, I'm glad you mentioned the history,
;)g:where we are and how we got there, that’s the most important

ing.

I understand that Congresswoman Pryce’s introduction of this
bill and understand Congressman Geren’s interest in this and Con-
gressman Solomon’s interest, but we did have a hearing earlier on
in 1995 and everyone who appeared before that committee opposed
the inclusion of that provision in the bill.

I would also like to suggest the National Congress of American
Indians met the last week of June to discuss the working draft doc-
ument of ICWA and very frankly, I think we’re very nearly where
we want to be. I do think the compromise has made great strides
forward.

Very frankly, Mr. Chairman, I think the Rost case is an example
of how things can go wrong, but let us not lock upon this whole
act as one case. Let's say this was a bad case which have never
happened. There was a lawyer who I think was incompetent and
that has to be stressed. Let’s not forget the thousands and hun-
dreds of thousands of Indian children that previously were ex-
clduded from their tribes by actions of certain individuals and adopt-
ed out.

It was a form of a brain drain, it was a form of a genocide that
we no longer will acknowledge in American society today, moving
young people, infants away from their mothers and fathers without
their say so, and putting them into families that had no connection
with the tribes or their culture.
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I voted for ICWA and I know you did, Mr. Chairman. I think ev-
erybody in this roorn—maybe Ben Campbell didn’t, he wasn’t here
at that time—voted for ICWA. Overall, the act has worked. What
we have to do is address some of the problems. I think the com-
promise has addressed those problems and I'd strongly suggest we
continue to work together and reach the solution.

I do not approve of what happened in the House. I'm sure the
Senate also does not approve. What we have to do now is to work
to solve this problem. If we don’t reach that conclusion, then we’re
faced with what we have today. I hope that we will work together
and solve that problem. ;

Mr. Chairman, I want to thank you and the members of this
committee. Understand that there is a distinct difference between
the American Indians and the relationship between the Congress
and the tribes. We forget that in the Congress. On the floor of the
House, I heard people talking about citizenship, I heard people talk
about the comparisons to Hispanics or African Americans. There
isn’t that similarity. This is a trust relationship and only the Con-
gress can act together with the tribes. That is our responsibility.

When we shirk that responsibility, which we just did also re-
cently in an amendment that allowed the States to impose taxes
upon tribes, that is only the authority of the United States Con-
gress. That is our responsibility; that is cur trust relationship be-
tween those nations, the tribal nations, and the Congress. We must
not forget that.

For those that would like to upset this concept and this agree-
ment we've had over the years, I beg them to study the history of
where we were, how we've broken our word, how, in fact, we’ve not
implemented what we agreed to. Let's not do that toeday in modern
society. I think that would be a travesty of justice.

There are some cases—I have a case in Alaska that just tears my
heart out under ICWA, but I would also suggest respectfully that
is rare and far between and we will solve those type cases, I be-
lieve, with the compromise,

I thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the committee.

[Prepared statement of Mr. Young appears in appendix.]

[Applause.]

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Chairman, I want to thank you for that—
please, I would remind the audience that you are guests here and
we don’t have displays in a hearing. It's not appropriate to do so
and I understand the strongly-held feelings on both sides of this
1ssue, but we really can’t do that and I would appreciate there not
be any further displays. I thank you for your courtesy.

Mr. Chairman, I thank you for a very eloquent statement. Those
of us who are getting a little older and frankly with the guidance
and leadership of Mo Udall on these issues, I think have an appre-
ciation for these issues. It really is our obligation to, if I may say
in all due respect, provide that knowledge and experience on Na-
tive American issues to newer members of the Congress who un-
derstandably have not had the kind of involvement that we have
had over the years.

At the same time, I want to emphasize Congressman Geren, we
do respect your views and we appreciate them. I believe our mis-
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sion is to try and reach consensus and compromise. I thank you
Chairman Young for your efforts in that direction.

Senator CAMPBELL. Mr. Chairman, I alse thank my colleague
from the House, Don Young, and remind him in front of the wit.
nesses herq today that for 5 years, he’s owed me a handmade trap-
per sled with genuine baleen runners that his father-in-law was
making for me. [Laughter.]

qu}:thcthat, nice t{; see you here, Don.

e CHAIRMAN. You never know what happens when ’ i
to be a witness. [Lau{lter.] P o youTe gomng

_Mr. YoUNG. Mr. Chairman, in all due respect, we're on Indian
time and it takes a little while. [Laughter.]

The CHAIRMAN. Congressman Geren, did you want to make a
comment?

_ Mr. GEREN. Can [ ask a question because I appreciate what you
just said that there are those of you who have been involved in
these issues for a long time.

The CHAIRMAN. Sure.

Mr. GEREN. I can tell you with the utmost sincerity, I do not un-
derstand a law that says this 14-year-old girl in Fort Worth, TX
can have an abortion and the Indian tribe has no say 80 in whether
she does that; can keep the baby and the Indian tribe has no say
S0 in hovsf she raises that child; but if she wants to place the child
for adoption across the street with her godparents who could pro-
vide a lovm’g home for that child, the Indian tribe can block that.
I really don,t understand that. It seems like an incredible anomaly.
Maybe that’s just the product of the sausage-making of legislation.
. She can have an abortion, she can keep it, but she can’t place
It in across the street so she can look after it and be a part of its
life as it grows up. It’s not realistic for this 14-year-old girl to move
to California.

Could you explain to me the history of this act that would Justify
forcing a 14-year-old girl into that type of a difficult decision?

The 'CHAIRMAN.,‘The tribe cannot block it, Congressman Geren.
The tribe can be involved as any governmental agency can be in-
volved. This compromise that we're working out I think would re-
solve that problem. I know of no way the triie can block that adop-
tion. As an enrolled tribal member, the law is that the tribe can
be involved in that decision.

Go ahead, Mr. Vice Chairman.

Senator INOUYE. If I may respond to that, most respectfully,
eve?r sovereign country, whether it be South Africa or China or
England, France or Ireland, has very clear and distinet laws affect-
ing membership or citizenship.

If T wanted to adopt a child in France or in China, or any one
of these countries, it would have to be done subject to the laws of
that country. I may have all the money in the world and I can pro-
vide the finest lifestyle for this child and the natural biological par-
ents may agree with that, but if that nation says no, you may not
adopt this child unless we want to go to war, that’s the nature of
sovereignty, ‘

Oftentimes laws that are enacted by sovereign nations may not
fit in (;ur lifestyle but we have to live with that. That’s part of sov-
ereignty.
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In order to understand the problem before us, I think two things
must be reviewed very carefully. One is the history that Chairman
Young and Chairman McCain have alluded to, and the other is the
concept of sovereignty which I realize may be at times rather dif-
ficult for my fellow Americans to understand because the Indians
live as our neighbors, but they are sovereigns, sir.

The CHARMAN. Could I ask Senator Campbell to respond?

Senator CAMPBELL. It's a complicated thing but I think that
there is a fundamental misunderstanding about Indian culture.
You have to remember, my friend, Congressman Geren, that their
law, if I can use that word, goes back thousands of years before
there was any what is commonly called white man’s law. Their law
is based on religious values primarily and not settled in what we
call white man’s courts.

It’s the only culture I know, in fact, Mr. Chairman, where you
can have several fathers and several mothers all at the same time.
In Indian culture, you can have a biological father and mother, but
you can have an adopted father and mother or mothers, several, or
several adopted families at the same time. Those traditional ways
of adopting: are really just a joint agreement between the person
that’s being adopted and the person that wants to adopt them. In
a case witi a youngster, they anncunce they want to take that
youngsier as a son or as a daughter.

Within the Indian culture, that holds up with the respect of an
adoption that any law would hold on the outside. So they are treat-
ed exactly as a family member once that so-called adoption is made
but they don’t need a certificate and they don’t need a document.
It’s just an agreement between people. It literally lasts a lifetime.

I have another mother that is not my biological mother. A lady
whose children who were about my age on the reservation, one of

them died
that son di
to help reli

and his name was Ben, the same as mine, and when
ed, his mother asked me if she could take me as a son
ove her grief. This has been years ago. 1 agreed to that,

so I immediately inherited about one dozen other brothers and a

gisters and

a new mother, but within the Indian culture that’s

based on religious beliefs, it’s absclutely as solid as some document
filed in a court of law.
1 think that because of that kind of complete misunderstanding,

we often tr
laws to a cv
doesn’t now
in conflict v
dian people
mothers any
dian peoplé
with their
religious be
it's an e
it just goes
it unless y¢
Mr. GER
real briefly
The one

law that w

y to apply non-Indian logic and non-Indian systems of
ilture that never did recognize them and, in many cases,
and in fact. Sometimes our own religious beliefs come
with those laws. I think it's difficult perhaps for non-In-
to understand how the heck you can have two or three
id fathers and it’s certainly difficult for traditional In-
> to understand how somebody that has nothing to do
culture can arbitrarily make a law that overrules your
liefs.

ctremely complicated thing and I think that very often
right on by you. You just wouldn’t understand it or see
u were very close to Indian people or reservation people.
EN. That was helpful to me and if 1 could just respond
to Senator Inouye.

difference I would suggest about the application of this
culd differ from your analogy with China perhaps, if a
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person is a Chinese citizen, forsakes Chinese citizenship, moves to
the' Unlt?d States and gets American citizenship, no matter what
China tries to dictate to that person who is now an American citi-
zen, we ignore those dictates from China.

Once that person becomes a U.S. citizen, he or she has all the
protections and the rights of any American citizen. That in no way
denlgrates. the sovereignty of China; it just respects the sovereignty
of the United States and the choice of that individual to assume
a}l'll. the responsibilities, privileges and rights of American citizen-
ship. ‘

The CHARMAN. Congressman Geren, let me commend to your
reading the statement by the Honorable Seth Waxman who is the
next witness here who is going to testify and from his written
statement, he says,

Since the formation of our Union, the United States has recognized that Indian
tribes have the authority to govern their members and their territory. In Cherokee
v. Georgia, the United States has entered into hundreds of treaties and agreements
with Indian tribes, pledging protection for Indian tribes and securing the tribe’s
right to the highest and best of form of self-government.

ICWA is a constitutionally-valid statute that is closely tied to Congress’ unique
obligations to Indian tribes by protecting the best interests of Indian children and
families while promoting tribal vights of self-government.

Cor,‘xgljessman Geren, you can disagree with the Justice. Depart-
ment’s interpretation and this committee’s traditional role and the
clause in the Constitution that gives the Congress the unique re-
sponsibility concerning relations with Indian tribes, but there is
nothing clearer than the statement by the Justice Department, and
you are free to disagree with that, but that’s the fundamental prin-
ciple upon which the Congress and this Government has conducted
its relations with Indian tribes.

In my view, we need to modify ICWA, but we cannot violate this
fgndamqntal principle which has guided my behavior, that of the
vice cgla_lrman and those of us who understand the Constitution of
the United States and our unique obligations to Indian tribes
which understandably most Americans do not.

Mr. GEREN. I don’t argue that Congress doesn’t have the right
to do ’wha}t ICWA has done; I'm arguing that it’s not good policy.
_ You've indulged me and I appreciate very much the chance to
interact with you. You all have worked with this much longer than

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.

Congressman Faleomavaega, it’s nice to see to see you back and
thank you for being with us this morning.

STATEMENT OF HON. ENI F. H. FALEOMAVAEGA, U.S.
DELEGATE FROM AMERICAN SAMOA

Mr. FALEOMAVAEGA. Mr. Chairman, since the gentlelady from
Ohio is much more attractive and good-locking than I, T would
defer to her.

The CHAIRMAN. I was going to sort of let her bat cl h
but if it's okay with you. cleanup here

. 1V§s. PRYCE. Go right ahead. I think we're going by age. [Laugh-
er.
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Mr. FALEOMAVAEGA. Mr. Chairman, a couple of observations In
the dialog and I certainly would like to reinforce the statement
made by my good friend Senator Campbell.

A classic example is myself. When I was born, my grandparents
raised me. Literally, I didn’t even know who my parents were, but
at some point later in my life, I knew _who my parents were and
I ended up with 50 uncles and 100 cousins and 1,000 relatives, the
fact of the extended family system that Indian culture has is ex-
actly the same that we also have in our culture that even though
I may have a cousin whofis tenth'removed, genealogically, as far

'm concerned, he’s my first cousin.
asThis is the reason why all the NFL football players who are of
Samoan ancestry are my cousins. [Laughter.]

For the record, also the fact that we have 20 Sagn,oan_s who play
for the NFL and three made all-pro this year, so it's nice to have
cousins around that do well and I know for a fact, many don’t even

at they’re Samoans. ]
kn\%’v;’t}ghthat n{te, Mr. Chairman, I’d also note the fact that Indian
tribes are the only ethnic group that is expressly stated under the
provisions of the Federal Constitution that thls Government is to
deal with them, not French Americans, not Chinese Americans, not
Black Americans, but that Indian tribes as specifically stated under
the Federal Constitution, that Congress does have that trust re-
sponsibility toward them and I think this is the reason why we are

this morning. )

hell(/?r. Chairman,g thank you for the opportunity to appear before
the committee this morning. I know that we're all in need of being
in three places at once this morning, so I will 'necessan]y make my
statement short. Please do not take my brevity to mean that the
issue I am addressing is not of concern to me. ‘

Indian issues are of particular importance to me and any action
by the Congress which would harm Indian children certainly gets
my attention: as I'm sure this intent and the spirit of my colleagues
on both sides of the aisle feel very much about the needs of Indian
children. . ] ) )

Today, we do have a philosophical disagreement on the provi-
sions of title ITT of the bill. I want to speak in opposition to any
efforts to arnend the Indian Child Welfare Act which would limit
the review of tribal governments o;er gxelzmbersb of their tribes, par-

' oncerning the adoption of tribal members.
tlc;lnlaI]Q}',Yg,r};]ongre%s passedp the Indian Child Welfare Act to stop
the hemorrhage of Indian children being separated from their fami-
lies. This Act was passed after long and careful deliberations over
years, Mr. Chairman. Hearings were held, drafts were circulated

nd questions were asked. .,

2 Sa(ét month, the House passed legislation which would greatly re-

duce the influence tribal governments would have over the adop-

tion of members of their tribes. The House did so without even a
rehensive hearing.

coﬂg. eChairl;man, the glegislation considered by the House was not

even referred to the Committee on Resources, the committee of ju-

risdiction on Indian Affairs in the House until the last minute. The

referral was only for six days and within that period, the commit-
1
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tee both Republicans and Democrats alike rejected the method and
language used in the bill,

House legislation would require that a child’s significant cultural,
social and political contacts with a tribe determine his or her
Indianness instead of tribal membership. It ignores the important
role of the extended family in Indian culture and would lead to in-
creased litigation.

It’s important to note that the Indian Child Welfare Act does not
require that Indian children be adopted by Indians. Other races are
permitted to adopt Indian children. This was not a racist act, Mr.
Chairman, but rather, the purpose of the Act was to ensure the cul-
tural differences between Indians and other cultures were fairly
taken into consideration in adoption proceedings. This is an impor-
tant point which I do not believe has been brought out during the
recent public debate.

Let me cite an example. In 1995, twin baby boys from the Salish-
Kootenai Tribes of the Flathead Reservation in Montana were
placed with a non-Indian couple in Montana. Though understand-
ably frightened by the scores of horror stories they had heard, the
parents and their adoption attorney rightfully followed ICWA and
notified the tribe of their intention to adopt.

The paternal grandfather of the adoptive children desperately
wanted to maintain contact with the twins, especially since his only
child, the birth father, had been killed in a car accident. ,

The tribe not only consented to the adoption of the children by
their non-Indian grandparents but it took the extra step of helping
with a creative arrangement that allows the children to maintain
a connection with their Indian family while being raised by their
white grandparents. Books, pictures, art work and traditional
writings done by the twins’ biological family members have fol-
lowed and the adoptive parents have welcomed the twins Indian
heritage with respect and gratitude. This is the attitude, Mr.
Chairman, that I think we should all adopt as Congress considers
any change to this crucial piece of legislation.

The Indian Child Welfare Act was enacted because there were
sericus problems with the adoptions of Indian children. The out-
rages prompted the passage of the Act were numerous. Prior to its
enactment, the rate of adoption of Indian children was wildly dis-
proportionate to the adoption rate of non-Indian children. Indian
children in Montana were being adopted at a per capita rate 13
times that of non-Indian children; in South Dakota, 16 times the
per capita rate of non-Indian children; and in Minnesota, at 5
times the rate of non-Indian children.

The act’s principal sponsor and my good friend, Congressman Mo
Udall, said during the floor debate, “Indian tribes and Indian peo-
ple are being drained of their children and, as a result, their future
as a tribe and as a people are being placed in jeopardy.”

I realize there are problems with the Indian Child Welfare Act.
I know that one problem is with adoption attorneys who pressure
parents—note this, Mr. Chairman-—who pressure parents not to ac-
knowledge their Indian heritage on adoption forms. I also know
that there have only been problems with less than one-half of one
percent of the total number of Indian adoptions since the act was
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passed. This small problem does not warrant the shetgun approach
he House. ) )
pr%%%s%gcléyog fhe matter is that Indian child adoptions lavysdhavg‘
been on the statute books since 1978, a 15 to 20-year period an
I cannot believe for a second that these adoption attorneys weré:
not aware of the Fecllex('ial sta}l;}i.(ties that provide the guidelines an
to adopt Indian children. R )
thf g{::etf:lieve tl'lx)at there seems to be, by implication, a qu(>i§t10tn
as to the integrity of the tribal courts. Perhaps non-Indxagdctlgﬁ ?
who want to adopt Indian children purposely want to avoi hrx a
courts and not give the tribal courts an opportunity and a chance
to provide fair judgment and assessment in adoption c:«,lglses}.I o
I strongly objected to the language as passed by the : ﬁuser
this issue and I continue to object very much. I respectfully urge
the members of the committee to also reject the laqgua}g];e. o
I might also add as a suggestlon that perhaps in the process o
our negotiations with the NCAI and other tribal orgamzailsg)ns sp;:-
cifically, I endorsed and supported amendments that wou s;gecn y
time limits for tribal intervention and for withdrawal of ‘parﬁn g:o}r:i
sent for termination of parental rights. These are steps in 51 _ehn%h
direction and an inhdi(ciat}ilqn of a good lflzuth manner in whic e
i roached this serious problem. ]
tnlbii'g: ;’:; g(ﬁleagues in the Senate to look seriously at these reic(i
ommendations and suggestions which could be a way that we cou
find common ground or agreement, not only to meet the hs'emous
needs addressed by my good friend, the gentlelady from Oh io dan
her colleagues, but certainly to maintain the integrity of the adop-
tion process for ou;(': %lnglian children.
nk you, Mr. Chairman. . )
r[rlglrifiapl;r)éé{ statement of Mr. Faleomavaega appears in appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Faleomavaega. .
Let me just point out that the adoption attorneys have h(_aein
working with the committee and with the Indian tribes and I think
have played a very constructive role. I appreciate thelr_eﬂ‘or%ls.
Congresswoman Pryce, let me just say that I a_lpprec1atedt e com-
munications you've had with my office, I appreciate your }fep‘ con-
cern over this issue. I know how difficult and emotional this issue
has been for you and your job is to make sure that the besf@ }n%er-
ests of your constituents are represented and I'm very grateIu ht ali;
you would take a deep and abldmg, interest in this i1ssue. I t gr}c
you for the many contributions you've made and I look forward to
continuing to work with you as we try to resolve this.
Thank you very much and welcome before the committee.

STATEMENT OF HON. DEBORAH PRYCE, U.S.
REPRESENTATIVE FROM OHIO

’ for me

Ms. PRYCE. Thank you very much, Senator. It's an honor

to b: here iin front of you and the other distinguished members of
our committee. )
Y Mr. FALE’OMAVAEGAI. Will you yield?
. PRYCE. Certainly. i . _

%xs' FALE OMAVAEGA.yMr. Chairman, I apologize. Chairman Young
and I have a Puerto Rican bill pending before the committee and
I must leave.
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The CHAIRMAN. Thank you for Jjoining us.

Ms. PRYCE. I'm very, very grateful for the opportunity to be here
today and I'll summarize to the extent that I can if I can have con-
sent 1to put my full statement in the record and any extraneous ma-
terial.

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection.

Ms. PRYCE. I come to you today encouraged by the movement to-
ward needed reform of the Indian Child Welfare Act. Let me begin
by saying that I believe the ICWA was well-intended legislation
and I continue to support its -original intended objectives, It has
done much good, it has corrected many problems, all of which I
knew nothing of before I started on this trail. It has been an amaz-
ing learning process for me.

However, today an overly broad interpretation of the ICWA by
many courts has gone far %eyond the protection and preservation
of Indian families and Native American heritage. Mr. Chairman
and gentlemen of the committee, children in adoptive homes have
faced the horrifying possibility of being removed from the only par-
ents and homes they have ever known, even under circumstances
where their natural parents were not enrolled members of a tribe,
never resided on a reservation, never had any meaningful contact
with a tribe or Indian culture, where a primary cultural heritage
other than Native American voluntarily relinquished their parental
rilg_}ll(;;s and even some chose the couple they wanted to raise their
child,

It is the application of ICWA in these cases that concerns me and
which serves to discourage potential adoptive parents from pursu-
ing adoption. As passed by the House, Title IIT would prevent dis-
ruption in adoption of children whose parents have no significant
affiliation with a tribe. That is true.

I can say is if a child’s birth family maintair no affiliation
with the Indian culture or tribe to begin with, that child was not
going to be raised in a setting which would reflect the “anique val-
ues of Indian culture” to begin with,

As an aside, I would just urge this committee, and I didn’t really
know where to place this in my remarks but I think from what T
have learned over the course of the last year, I would urge the com-
mittee to give due consideration to Eurcpean Americans, African
Americans, Asian Americans, Spanish Americans, Hispanic Amer-
ican heritages, all different heritages of children in addition to
their Native American heritage rather than ignoring all other eth-
nic and racial backgrounds in determining when ICWA should
apply, particularly under circumstances where there’s no affiliation
with a tribe and in situations where the child’s blood relationship
is attenuated.

I think a continued disregard for all these other heritages, in my
mind, will no doubt lead to the eventual demise of ICWA and with
it, all the good things that ICWA is doing. That’s just an aside and
I felt it incumbent upon me to say that.

Back to the proposal that is before you today, I believe it con-
tains many, many worth objectives and provisions, but I fear it
fails to address some of the issues and current problems with

gJWA which led to the introduction and passage of Title III by the
ouse.
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First, let me focus on what I feel is positive about the National
Congress’ proposal. I agree that parents of Native American de-
scent wanting to place their children for adoption should be ap-
prized of all available placement options and especially the applica-
tion of this Act. I also understand the importance of notification to
the tribes and although the requirements set down before us in
this draft are more cumbersome and complex than I would like, 1
do believe that they will cut down on future interventions. Sc that
is movement definitely in the right direction.

Further, you may be assured that I in no way condone unscrupu-
lous or unethical conduct of attorneys in any capacity under any
circumstances,

Finally, allowing for visitation agreements between adoptive fam-
ilies, birth parents and their tribes may serve to decrease the like-
lihood of disruptions while enabling children to maintain the de-
sired ties to their culture and their heritage and I think that is
something that we all would like to see.

However, I have some serious reservations about what is not ad-
dressed in the draft. I see problems associated with the required
notification when a biological parent chooses not to disclose the Na-
tive American ancestry of the child or if that biological parent is
not aware of it.

Any amendment to this Act, I believe must afford protection to
adoptive parents and children in those instances where there was
no reasonable way of knowing that a Native American heritage was
present. I think that’s a minor thing, but I think it is a very impor-
tant one. .

Also, the proposal does not address the issue of retroactive mem-
bership and we have talked about that already at length today. [
don’t believe Congress could have intended that legitimate, vol-
untary adoptions be reversed as the result of birth parents joining
or being enrolled by another in a tribe after the relinquishment of
parental rights, the placement of children in loving homes, and the
commencement of adoption proceedings.

Even those of us, and I am an adoptive parent, who are adoptive
parents can’t begin to imagine the heartbreak associated with the
foss of a child under some of theze circumstances. Whe among us
could even pretend to understand the horrer and pain felt by a
child of tender years being removed from the only parents and fam-
ily he or she has ever known,

Mr. Chairman, so many of these issues are ones of fundamental
fairness and recognition of basic human rights of all people. Chil-
dren are not chattels nor are they the personal property of an In-
dian tribe, their birth parents or their adoptive parents. They are
individualg who have unique, fundamental rights and needs. Above
all, they ha‘we the right to permanency and a loving, nurturing fam-
ily envirorﬁ%ment providing them stability and security. They should
have all these rights irrespective of their race as do all other Amer-
ican children.

I understand and appreciate that this proposal is continually
evolving aFd that further changes have been suggested. I'm very

hopeful that is the case. I sincerely appreciate the efforts of all the
tribes and|the individuals who have participated in discussions and
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They oppose these amendments because “They remove tribal gov-
ernments from any role in determining both child custody arrange-
ments and tribal membership for purposes of the Indian Child Wel-
fare Act.” These leaders feel that these measures are clearly incon-
sistent with the well-established Federal policy which for over one
quarter of a century has consistently recognized and reaffirmed the
inherent sovereignty of tribal %ovemments and the right of those
governments to determine tribal membership.

The Supreme Court underscored the tribe’s right to define its
own membership in the case of Santa Clara Pueblo v. Martinez
when it observed that “A tribe’s right to define it's own member-
ship for tribal purposes has long been recognized as central to its
existence as an independent political community.”

Mr. Chairman, most respectfuily, I believe that to better under-
stand and appreciate the deep concerns of Indian country, a brief
review of the history of the matter before us may help because the
removal of Indian children from their families and tribal commu-
nities has deep roots in this country. It is nothing new.

From the very beginning of our history as a Nation, deliberate
attempts and efforts by Europeans to civilize and christianize the
inhabitants of this country were directed at Indian children. As
early as 1609, it was suggested that Indian children be taken from
their families and placed in schools to be educated. Tribal resist-
ance to efforts to remove Indian children from their communities
was evident as early as 1744 when a tribal leader declined an invi-
tation by colonists to educate their Indian boys at the College of
William and Mary.

As early as the 18th century, missionaries intent upon chris-
tianizing Indians according to their standards established boarding
schools in an effort to isolate Indian children from their traditional
surroundings. This was done with noble intentions.

These early attempts at educating Indian children were, for the
most part, a failure and caused many children to become ill, lan-
guish in despair and ultimately perish.

Later in 1819, the Congress enacted a law which established a
civilization fund for the education of Indians. This fund was turned
over to religious and mission groups and was used to establish mis-
sion schools for the education of Indian children.

In the late 1840’s, the Federal Government and private mission
groups combined efforts to launch the first Indian board school sys-
tem and the first non-mission Federal boarding school was started
in 1860. Richard Henry Pratt, the founder of the Carlisle Indian
School and considered to be the father of Indian education, believed
that in order to transform a people, you must start with their chil-
dren. This attitude was also expressed by the Federal Superintend-
ent of Indian Schools in 1885 when describing his duty to trans-
form an Indian child into a member of a new social order.

As a result of this ideology, Indian children were taken from
their grieving parents and kept away from them for many, many
vears. These children were typically punished for speaking their
own language and cleansed of all traces of their Indianness. By the
end of %{; 19th century, the pattern of forcibly removing Indian
children from reservations and sending them to faraway boarding
schools h%ld become so pervasive that the Congress enacted legisla-
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tion in 1895 which made it a crime to induce Indian parents by
compulsory means to consent to their children’s removal from the
reservations. Howeyer, there is no evidence that this law enacted
to prevent the forcible removal of Indian children by agents of the
Dg{;\)}.’;trtme?_t otf Indian gxffairs ﬁas ever enforced.

¢ earliest reported case that involved an Indian chil
proceedlng'an.d illustrated the tensions that existed betwgerclutsxl'ci%%}{
and State jurisdictions was in the Laalapuckachee case decided in
1899. This case involved an Indian girl whose State-appointed, non-
Indian guardian forced her to attend a school far way from her res-
ervation. The Indian agent for the Sac and Fox Tribes of Iowa had
obtained legal guardianship for all of the children from an lowa
St%ﬁa Court im remoa'eél the}rln from their homes.

e parents succeeded in their habeas corpus petitions -
lease of their children. The Iowa Federal D?strilzt Court fc‘:oornz}llgdged
g?a;no?]}(’i .cou.rt}:ls_](()if t};le Unitgd States could determine the custody

naian child who resides on a reservati i
relIations thivl()e ?ot been severed. eservation and whose tribal

An sum, I believe it is very clear that for hundreds of -
dian children have been the innocent victims of a Culglfli:is,\)\};]r
waged against them by those who later immigrated here. The issue
is clearly demonstrated, I believe, that the idea of separating In-
dian children from their tribal communities is deeply embedded in
the fabric of American society.

_These attitudes have also served to promote the removal of In-
dian children from their homes and place them in adoptive homes
The adoption of Indian children became popular at a time when
there was a decline in healthy white children available for adop-
tion. Religious groups also encouraged their members to become
foster and adoptive parents to Indian children. The Latter Day
Saints Placement Program removed as many as 2,000 Hopi and
Navajo children every year from their reservations placing them in
Mormon homes throughout the country,

In the early 1970s, the erosion of Indian family life received ex-
tensive publicity. Surveys that were conducted in 1969 and 1974 by
the Association of American Indian Affairs disclosed the shocking
disparity in placement rates for Indian and non-Indian children.

- These surveys revealed that over 25 to 35 percent of all Indian chil-

dren were separated from their families and la i

homes, adoptive homes or institutions. In some arl')eagegf E}r:e iooslsfll:
try, the problem was even worse with one in every four Indian chil-
dren under the age of one being adopted.

This study clearly demonstrated that over the years, Indian chil-
dren have been unnecessarily removed from their families, clans
and tribal communities and placed in mission and Federal bo’arding
:ﬁlg_(())(;}s, non-Indian adoptive families, and foster homes and insti-

ions.

State courts and social service agencies have sev r i
thousands of Indian children from their families an(ie t?'(iibzg}fecotrlrfrsrlg-f
nities through the use of unwritten policies that gave an automatic
preference to middle-class, non-Indian homes and Institutions in
adoption, foster care and child custody proceedings.

The Indian Child Welfare Act, the Act before us, was a reform
measure enacted by Congress in 1978 to combat “The wholesale
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separation of Indian children from their families and tribal commu-
nities.” With the passage of this act, Federal law required that
preference be given to Indian families and Indian foster care and
group homes in the placement of Indian children by State and pri-
vate social agencies. The act authorized an Indian tribe to inter-
vene on behalf of a child in court proceedings that involved child
custody matters and the placement of Indian children.

When the Congress passed the Indian Child Welfare Act, it made
a commitment to protect Indian children by officially proclaiming—
I believe we should remember this quotation,

There is no resource that is more vital to the continued existence and integrity
of Indian tribes than their children and that the United States has a direct interest
as trustee in protecting Indian children who are members of or are eligible for mem-
bership in an Indian tribe.

As a result of the passage of the Indian Child Welfare Act and
the subsequent use of Indian Child Welfare Act as a Federal rem-
edy, the removal of Indian children from their families is not as
widespread as in the past and has motivated courts and agencies
to place greater numbers of Indian children into Indian homes. So-
cial workers and court personnel are slowly becoming better
trained and educated in working with Indian children, their fami-
lies and the Indian Child Welfare Act.

Nevertheless, there continues to be many shortfalls that plague
the implementation of the act such as inadequate Federal assist-
ance, the small number of lawyers and judges who are knowledge-
able about this act, the inertia of State social service bureaucracies
and their insensitivity to traditional Indian cultures, the uncer-
tainty about the degree to which the Act preempts State laws, the
lack of funds to attack the underlying social and economic problems
that pervade many Indian communities and compel outsiders to be-
lieve that they must rescue Indian children, and the parents of In-
dian children who attempt to evade the act.

Despite these shortcomings, the Indian Child Welfare Act serves
as a real hope and promise to Indian people striving to retain their
heritage and pride in a pluralistic society. The law was enacted by
Congress to secure a long, overdue protection for Indian children.
Tribal leaders have been resisting the removal of their children for
over 2% centuries for each time an Indian child is taken from their
ranks, their very existence as a culturally distinet people is dimin-
ished and this Nation’s first Americans are threatened to the point
of extinction.

I believe it 1s time that we in Washin%ton hear from Indian coun-
try on thig matter that is of such critical importance to their efforts
to preserve Indian families. After all, it is their children that will
be affected by any amendment to this act.

Mr. Chairman, I thank you very much for providing me this op-
portunity to relate what I consider to be a rather bleak chapter in
American history that still concerns, understandably, Indian people
and Indian country.

Senator CAMPBELL. Mr. Chairman, may I compliment my col-
league, Senator Inouye, for that very eloquent statement. My dad

was in a boarding school in those days and I remember hearing the
stories of forced assimilation, of beating them for speaking their
language,g of cutting their hair. I guess the closest thing I could call
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that was sort of a cultural cleansin i i
! which was et i
ey e e o S0, They Gl B b, el
their beliefs, their pride in maz s’c:alseesm AT st honelr religions,
- . a
I think Indian people have eve¥y righé t(r)) ({)g Jslgi;';l; ‘1’;?) tc(i) s%}); t}fl'at
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L alc I:(e)g enr% led American Indians but according to anthropologists
back cla'upI 3(/1 .census figures, thex:e’s about 15 million Americans
who cla fl.rélh ndian ancestry. So I think that disparity speaks to how
2 t%,l : (})186 youngsters actually did lose their tribal identit
ank the Senator from Hawaii for that very fine statemeﬁ-t

much, Sezlator Campbell.
axman, Associate Deputy Attor-
ney General, U.S. Depart i o AL sistn
Se‘%rf'e{;ary foi; Inl;iian AI;T 3 :g’egii:.f Justice and Ada Deer, Assistant
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1 art of the record.

bei\gglc}?;}ée, ll;'h'f.. Waxman, It’s good to see you again. Thank you for
e he Axmg ml'e dy01,1 begin your statement, fid I misquote you?
R - 1 don’t know. It was quite eloquent. I hope that I
ald what you read. [Laughter.] P :

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. Would you care to go first, sir.

STATEMENT OF HON SETH WAXMAN
. » ASSOCIA
ATTORNEY ’GENERAL, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF?IEUg'FI%II{]TY
’11\1/[1‘. WAXMAN. I'd be pleased to go first.
N hank you, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Vi
ers of the committee for inviting the Department of Justice to

resent it’s vi i
2 e S views on proposals to amend the Indian Child Welfare

ing like 1.3
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Jene. T 199ustlce Department supports the committee’s action of

, 6 that eliminated Title III of the Adoption, Promotion
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and Stability Act of 1996. Although the Department otherwise
strongly supports H.R. 3286, we believe title Il would interfere un-
necessarily with tribal self-government in matters of tribal mem-
bership and potentially complicate rather than streamline the
adoptive placement of Indian children. o ] )

The Department of Justice has only a limited role in the imple-
mentation of ICWA, so our knowledge of how and how well ICWA
works is premised largely on the reports of the Departments of the
Interior and Health and Human Services. They report that the act
generally works well, particularly when the aftected parties are ap-
prised of their statutory rights and duties and its provisions are
applied in a timely manner. )

p\%’e believe thatymany of the proposals developed by NCAI, tribal
attorneys and adoption attorneys move the debate in the right di-
rection. These amendments would clarify ICWA, provide deadlines
to reduce delay in custody proceedings, and strengthen Federal en-
forcement tools to promote compliance with ICWA in the first in-
stance. . ) o

My longer, written testimony includes some preliminary com-
ments on the draft proposals and we would be pleased to assist the
committee in developing concrete proposals that are both respectful
of tribal self-government and promote timeliness and certainty in
voluntary adoptions of Indian children. .

Under ICWA, courts are able to tailor foster care and adoptive
placements of Indian children to meet the best interests of chil-
dren, families and tribes. We understand that the vast majority of
these cases are adjudicated without significant problems.

Recently, however, the application of ICWA to a relatively small
number of voluntary adoption cases has evoked intense debate,
both in this house and the other house of Congress. Generally, in
these cases, Indian parents or a tribe alleging that ICWA was not
complied with or was evaded seek to recover custody of the Indian
children. i

The tragedy in these situations arises from the length of time
consumed by the legal proceedings. Delay causes anguish and dis-
ruption and one’s heart goes out to all the parents and perspective
parents and, especially to the children who find themselves canght
in the center. )

It’s important to reiterate, however, that these problematic cases
are not indicative of the manner in which ICWA operates in the
vast majority of circumstances. Further, many of these cases would
either not have arisen or would not have been so problematic if
ICWA’s dictates had been complied with at the outset of the adop-
tion process. )

Fog example, among the cases prominently cited for the need to
amend ICWA is the agoption that provided the factual predicate for
the In re Bridget Rost decision in the California Court of Appeals.
I know you've already heard about the Rost case from the previous
panel and I understand that the Rost attorney will also be testify-
ing later today. . .

In that case, twin girls of Indian descent were placed with a non-
Indian family when their biological parents relinquished them to
an adoption agency. The biological parents and the interested tribe
subsequently chalf’ nged the adoption and the ensuing protracted
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litigation has disrupted the lives of all those who have been in-
volved in the dispute.

Had ICWA been complied with at the outset, however, most of
the delay and quite possibly the litigation itself would have been
avoided. The biological parents would have been required to wait
10 days after birth to relinquish their rights and when they did so,
they would have been instructed by a judge as to their rights under
the statute and the consequences of their waiver of those rights.
None of this occurred and that created the problem. Bridget R.,
therefore, signals a need to fine tune ICWA’s mechanisms to pro-
vide incentives that ICWA be complied with early on in the adop-
tion process.

Many supporters of title I1I, focusing solely on Bridget R. and
other unusual cases, assume that ICWA’s application to these cases
will produce a particular outcome, namely the removal of children
from non-Indian adoptive parents. The facts of the very case ad-
dressed in the Supreme Court’s seminal and only decision on
IC]:NA, the Holyfield case, demonstrate that this assumption is mis-
taken.

In Holyfield, 3 years after a State court had issued an adoption
order placing Indian children domiciled on the reservation with a
non-Indian family, the Supreme Court reversed the order, holding
that the tribal court had exclusive jurisdiction over the case. The
court noted that “Had the mandate of the ICWA been followed at
the outset, much potential anguish might have been avoided.” The
court deferred to the “experience, wisdom and compassion of the
tribal court to fashion an appropriate remedy.”

Following transfer of the case to the tribal court, the tribal court
in that case determined that it was in the children’s best interest
to remain in the current placement with Vivian Holyfield, the non-
Indian adoptive parent, but in order to preserve the link between
the children and the tribe, the court made arran ements for contin-
ued contact with extended family members and the tribe.

As Holyfield demonstrates, ICWA does not resolve the ultimate
issue of who should have custody of a particular Indian child. Rath-
er, it allows courts to make that decision on a case-by-case basis
taking into account the best interest of the child.

The Department of Justice opposes the title III amendments to
ICWA as passed by the House because they would interfere with
tribal self-government and undercut tribal court jurisdiction. As
Senator Inouye previously noted, the Supreme Court held in Santa
Clara Pueblo v. Martinez,

The power to determine tribal membership is a fundamental aspect of tribal self-
government, akin to the power of the United States to determine citizenship. Tribal
membership is thus a matter of tribal law which should be determined by tribal

court institutions and other tribal government institutions.

As Congress recognized, “States have often failed to recognize the
essential tribal relations of Indian people”, and we've heard from
other members of the panel today and from the previous panel spe-
cific examples of instances in which that occurred.

Title II’s proposal to establish a system wherein Federal statu-
tory protections turn not on tribal government determinations of
tribal membership, but on a tribal member's degree of “social, cul-
tural or political affiliation with an Indian tribe” is contrary to the
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i ights of tribal self-government. To the extent Title III
Zfixct%ng;)nl}izzig ggate courts to mal%e these determinations, it further
undermines tribal self-government and the objectives of ICWA. 4

Moreover, title I1I grafts onto ICWA a subjective and ope'n—en’(Ii‘}e1
test that, if anything, will increase the quantum of lxtlgqgfip. : e
existing trigger for ICWA, tribal membership and eligibility olr
tribal membership, is readily discernible by inquiry into the rel-

1 overnment. o )
ev?r? tct(l)];;};)f;s%, the social, cultural or political affiliation test incor-
porates subjective criteria more likely to create additional htlglaé:lon
with attendant delayds in the ?doptwetplacement of Indian children

mline adoptive placement. , ) )

thﬁlr.t %itgffman, Mr. \%ce Cphairman, we hope todays hearing will
promote consensus on proposals to amend ICWA in a manner that
is both respectful of tribal self-government and cpndum.\]rg to c\%‘-
tainty and timeliness in voluntary adoptions of Indian chlchrep. e
appreciate the efforts that you—the Chairman, the Vice al(;_mlan
and the whole committee—are making in this area to foster dialog
consistent with the gove(zimmen_tgto-govemment relations between

i tates and Indian trices.
th%}grgie(;oi and I would be pleased to try and answer any ques-
tions the committee has. ) )

[Prepared statement of Mr. Waxman appears in appendix.]

The CHARMAN. Thank you very much.

Welcome back, Ada. :

y ETARY
STATEMENT OF HON. ADA E. DEER, ASSISTANT SECR
FOR INDIAN AFFAIRS, BUREAU OF INDIAN AFFAIRS, U.S. DE-
PARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR

Ms. DEER. Thank you very much, and good morning, Mr. Chair-
nd Mr. Vice Chairman. L,
m?’rrlnapl(fieased to be here to present the Department of the Interior’s
views on the proposed amendments to the Indian Child Welfare Act
of 1978. 1 will summarize my written testimony for the record and
ask that my written statement be entered into the record in its en-
R Without objection
mMaN. Without obje . ) o
%‘/}1: IC)I;:I%R. I want to mentgon that Rosetta White Mountain will
submit a moving and personal account which relates her adoptive
experience and her efforts to trace her roots and finally make \1}1@{
journey h¢n1e to reconnect with her family and tribe. The 1C
was enacted to prevent similar situations like Ms. White Moun-
tain’s from occurring to future generations of Indian children. )
First, I want to thank you, Mr. Chairman and Mr. Vice Chair-
man, and émembers of the committee, for your commitment to Indi-
ans and for having the House passed amendment r_emoved from
HLR. 3286 during the markup last Wednesday. .Agam, I want to
thank both of you for your very eloquent and informative state-
ments today. ) : )
%‘he strbr{gest premise of ICWA is the premise that an Indian
child’s tribe is in a better position than a lj‘edera] or State court
to make decisions or judgments on matters involving the relation-
ships of an Indian chi d to his or her tribe. The clear intent of Con-
{
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gress was to defer to Indian tribes on issues of cultural and social
values as they relate to child rearing.

In the case of my tribe, the Menominee Tribe of Wisconsin, the
application of the act has had a profound impact on the tribe and
its future, especially when you recognize that a new generation of
tribal members wilf' assume the mantle of leadership for the 21st
century. Let me say that I'm a social worker and that these mat-
ters are very close to my heart.

Since enactment of ICWA, my tribe has intervened in no less
than 920 off-reservation child custody actions. This alarming num-
ber represents 12.1 percent of the entire membership of the tribe
or roughly, 37 percent of the members under the age of 18. It is
important to recognize that the Menominee Tribe only asserted ju-
risdiction in less than one-half of these cases. Their compelling mo-
‘tivation is always the welfare of the child.

My example illustrates an important distinction between a tribe’s
right to intervene in a case and a tribe’s discretion to transfer a
case to tribal court jurisdiction. Trikal decisions to intervene in in-
voluntary State-chifd custody proceedings have enabled tribes to
access the official records of the proceeding which, in turn, further
enabled them to monitor case plans being developed and imple-
mented on behalf of their tribal children.

Tribes have the right to determine their own membership. The
right stems from the nature of tribes as political entities with sov-
ereign powers. A tribe’s power over its membership includes estab-
lishing the membership requirements, the procedures for enroll-
ment and the benefits that go with membership.

Because the United States has a government-to-government rela-
tionship with Indian tribes, the Department of the Interior is com-
mitted to the protection of their sovereign status, including the
preservation of tribal identity and the determination of Indian trib-
al membership as it relates to voluntary child custody proceedings
under ICWA.

Tribes came together at the NCAI mid-year conference in Tulsa,
OK earlier this month and developed a consensus-based legislative
alternative to the proposed amendments of ICWA. We support the
tribal governments’ efforts to revise the existing ICWA. The tribal
amendments will clarify the applicability of ICWA to voluntary
child custody matters so that there are no ambiguities or uncer-
tainty in the handling of these cases.

This administration will work tirelessly to ensure that tribal sov-
ereignty will not be sacrificed, especially the right of tribal govern-
ment to determine tribal membership and the right of tribal courts
to determine internal tribal relations. We must prevail on this
issue for sovereignty’s sake and for the sake of our children.

[Prepared statement of Ms. Deer appears in appendix.]

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. Thank you for a very
strong statement.

Mr. Waxman, would certain provisions of title IIl as passed by
the House be open to constitutional challenge, especially for exam-
ple, the part on Indian descent, might be challenged under the
Aderand case? In other words, giving jurisdiction to State courts

over tribal issues, wouldn’t that be open to constitutional challenge,
in your view?
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Mr. WAXMAN. We don’t think that it would. We think that al-
though for the policy reasons that I've z;xrticulategi orally.}3ere today
and at some greater length in my written testimony, its not the
conclusion of the Justice Department that inclusion of Title III, any
or all provisions of title III, would violate the Constitution.

While we believe that title III would undermine tribal sov-
ereignty and this is inconsistent with t,he premise that Indian
tribes are best situated to determine what’s best for their own chl}-
dren, Congress does have, we believe, the authority to limit ICWA’s
application in cases where a child, for example, is not dom1c1[ed 'zf)_n
a reservation, to instances where an Indian parent has a signifi-
cant social, cultural or political affiliation with other tribes. ]

QOur very, very strong and unequivocal opposition to title I is
not based on our understanding of the Constitution.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.

Senator Inouye.

Senator INOUYE. Thank you very much. )

In your prepared statement, Mr. Waxman, I believe you ad-
dressed a concern put forth by Senator Glenn and others on the
retroactive nature of this act. Could you advise this committee as
to what circumstances may bring about an overturning of the Rosi
: o .
Ju%/igr%?l%}mum. Pl try. The issue that Senator Glenn raised with
respect to retroactivity and retroactive application for tribal mem-
bership is one that I think is ve?l, very difficult and is very fact
sensitive. Before making any kind of evaluation, I personally, and
I know the Department of Justice generally, would need to see the
specific retroactivity provisions in order to be able to make a judg-
ment as to whether they were appropriate, le al or constitutionai.

It's interesting, I think Senator Glenn and many of the other
members of the previous panel used the Rost case as an exampl,e
of the ills of permitting retroactive membership in a tribe. I didn’t
participate in the Rost case and unfortur}ately because 1 need to go
testify at another Senate hearing that is going on right now, I'll
have to leave after I finish testifying, so I won’t be able to hear the
testimony of the Rost family attorney, k_)ut, my reading of that case
suggests to me that retroactivity really isn’t at issue in the case be-
cause under the rules of the particular tribe to which the bl}‘th fa-
ther had lineal descent, he was considered under the tribe’s pre-
1973 rules to be a member of the tribe even though the tribe subse-
quently changed its rules to require affirmative enrollment. )

I realize this is a long-winded and confusing answer. I think the
short answer is, we would like to review very carefully spe_mﬁc lan-
guage that would adjust what many people call retroactivity and
retroactive applications to make sure that they were consistent
with the way in which the wide diversity of Indian tribes define

rship.
mgstgligtg? Il)bijOUYE. Mr. Waxman, I'm looking over the statement of
yours and I quote, _ o 1

At the entry (%f a final adoption decree, a collateral action may be malntalneld only
on the grounds| of fraud or duress within two years of the decree unless a longer

period is provided for by State law.

Am 1 to interpret this that if we can find fraud or duress, you
can have a retroactive application?
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Mr. WaxmaN. I don’t have my written statement in front of me,
but the fraud or duress provisions I believe are found in Section
19.13 of Title 25 which provides that after there is entry of a final
decree of adoption, a parent may withdraw consent on the grounds
that parent’s consent was obtained through fraud or duress and
thereby petition the court to vacate the decree.

Senator INOUYE. So you can do this anytime after the issuance
of the decree?

Mr. WaxMaN, Under ICWA, that is right and there are similar
provisions in. State laws. I’'m not an adoption attorney, I never was
an adoption attorney and I don’t consider myself to be a student
of child custody law, but my understanding is that provisions exist
in many, if not most, if not all, States with respect to custody.

If I could just take the opportunity in answering your question,
Senator, to answer the question that the Congressman frem Texas
had raised with respect to his hypothetical: ICWA defines an In-
dian child to be,

An unmarried person who is under age 18 and either (a) a member of an Indian
tribe, or (b) is eligible for membership in an Indian tribe and is the biological child

of a member of an Indian tribe.

The hypothetical that the Congressman was raising was, a child
born of two parents who want to put the child up for an open, non-
Indian adoption but the child has & grandparent with. some mini-
mal degree of Indian blood that migﬂ or might not qualify that
person to be or become a member of a tribe and what an injustice
it appears, in the Congressman’s mind, to be that the tribe could
intervene and seek to block the otherwise consensual adoption.

I think the best answer, the shortest answer to that problem is
that it is not a problem. In real life, it is not a problem because
if two parents, either one or both of which have Indian blood, don’t
want to have an adoption that is subject to the provisions of ICWA,
they can take themselves and their child out of ICWA by simply
renouncing their membership in the tribe, in which case ICWA
wouldn’t apply. If that happened in the hypothetical case raised by
the Congressman, there would be no argument, I believe, that
ICWA would apply.

The situation he’s addressing is, the extraordinarily unusual sit-
uation in which one or both parents want to maintain their mem-
bership and affiliation with a tribe, but want to have an adoption
that does not take account of ICWA. In those instances, this Con-
gress has concluded, and rightly so, that the interests of the tribe
are such that it should be given notice and a say.

Senator INOUYE. Thank you very much.

May I ask Secretary Deer, you have given us an illustration. Is
there any other illustration you can point out of the impact of
ICWA?

Ms. DEER. Of course each tribe has its unique experience. In m
preparation for this session, I became aware of the situation wit.
the Cherokee Tribe. Last year, the Cherokee Tribe received 5,528
ICWA notices. They sought transfer of jurisdiction but intervened
in only 96 cases and sought jurisdiction of 15 cases to the tribal
court. Only 12 notices out of those 5,528 were complied with fully
under ICWA. So you can see that’s a very startling situation.

Senator INOUYE. These are recent statistics?
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Ms. DEER. Yes. Thank you
’?‘%gaéoHrAImN&m"l‘haik y)(,)u w.fery n;lu%l. Itt}';oank {;11;: rv‘;i:;zsrfegf._ the
i1 hear from Debora oxtator, ¢ |
Orlli?g;, '}‘Vfibgil Council and Mary Thomas, Governor of the Gila
River Indian Community. W © to identify the peo-
irman Doxtator, you woult wan
plg a‘%ﬁp:;'ecf}:ea;e with you and Governor Thomas, you would want

to do the same for the record, beginning with you?

WOMAN, ONEIDA
OF DEBORAH DOXTATOR, CHAIR
STATEMEN(IS‘?ENERAL TRIBAL COUNCIL, ONEIDA, WI ‘
Ms. Doxtator. Good morning, Mr. Chairman and Mr. Vice
(Jhl\?llmrllilllﬁe is Deborah Doxtgtor and I,’rr?gﬁt:lee (30}:1?;“;(1)‘?%31'0; ig;i
ion of Wisconsin. Accormpanyl 1
g&ﬁﬁae)}q f%?olndian child welfare issues, AqrenedMartxgl aéglug}llst%rl
have the unique privilege of being able to introduce K laughter,
Aavanda Doxtator. Her Oneida name 18 Kahawhltﬁ w [1Ic‘  means
}:n takes it with her, so she takes her mother with her. [Laug .
) ?am very privileged to have her here with me this morning.
The CHAIRMAN. s o
t to introduce Mr. Lewis? ] )
Bﬁ:ryrfggMyA@Su Yéa:)r:)d morning, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Vice t(}})ha};n:;r}r]lgﬁ
and c'ommittee‘ members. With me today at the table is the
able counsel for myrﬁomlznumty, Rod Lewis.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
Ch?iirwoman Doxtator, would you proceed? Oneida  name s
Ms. DOXTATOR. Mr. Chairman, m neid g.  Dame 18
Yukhiwananun and 1 rece(ilvgg that ga;ﬂi 1:-::;) saogrl' 30 fds 1. Her
i :a Hinton and it means, she K€e€ps <
rlliﬁliiﬁst}lrg%régrries a large responsxbll.lt_y.mth it in that Irng)(:l% itfé
as an individual, carryout the r_'esponmblhty'of keeplln% (1):(13 Oneica
language and culture intact within our nation. So te;lhat that re,
sponsibility very seriously. [ t}}l}{nk it is_ with that tone
i ‘ testimony this morning. )
hk“g\lzot%::ﬁq;oﬁyfor the opportunity to address the co;nmltetle:go%r;
this vitally important issue. We atll ?ico(%r;gec lt;}i‘lfil;'ee ;s 1::/[ yretg;timony
desire to protect the best interest of indian - o My e
i o will focus on the tribal perspective 0 .
%lefz;oerxéltgavgil the alternativ?l .amendments developed by the Na
i .ss of American Indians. ) . ) ]
tlo’{‘l}?l %(r)lr(llgﬁzs Child Welfare %ct stzg,es 1(111 gz%génih:;ed 1isrl éogrlify
source that is more vital to the con! 1Xgea xstence and o
i it ple rich in ,
of Indian tribes than_their chlldren(.l As nlzv ople Tich I et only
the Oneidas are taught that every decisio 6 ony
i : tion, but the next seven g
take into acqount the next generation,  next seven geners
i | e are a seventh generation to TS,
Zf&ioaﬁevzg}&oﬂl:& ?ffi{)lv be a seventh generation to those of us alive
togl‘?n}; Oneid%a tradition tef}lsh us vz}el ?ust weaglzoclz:getf)gz}r)lr :12: 12’{)(1)5?:;
‘o the faces of those that are y 1
gfgt (l)nf Eﬁ?gguni Those are the faces we have to think about for

the next seven generations.
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I cannot emphasize enough how important family and children
are to the Oneida Nation. This idea is based upor lroguois tradi-
tional law, or the great law of peace. The family is the very center
of our culture and as a member of the Oneida Nation, I have a re-
sponsibility not only to assist any member of my family who 1z in
need today but to protect the interests of those children who will
be living 175 years from now.

Additionally, the Oneida definition of family is different from
that of majority culture. In Oneida, we define family as parents,
grandparents, aunts, uncles, cousins. This extended family is our
support system. It provides for us in our times of need and is there
to share in good fortune and prosperity.

The Oneida also believe that it is vital for our children to have
knowledge of their identity as Oneida people and to know our lan-
guage and our customs. At some point in each of our lives, our
1dentity as Oneida and our sense of family are the only anchors we
have as we make our way in the world.

It is extremely important to Oneida that any change in ICWA
continues to allow Indian nations to be involve(g, in the upbringing
of our children. Children are the resource that continues the exist-
ence of our culture. At the same time, our culture gives them the
tools they need to establish a firm self-identity and a healthy sense
of who they are.

We certainly believe that this Congress will not want to be re-
membered for reinstituting an extinguishment policy in regards to
Indian nations and the value that we bring to this natural world
through our culture, our traditions and our children.

In Oneida, 98 percent of the children we serve through ICWA are
victims of abuse and neglect. In terms of real numbers, Oneida
presently serves 229 children, 225 of which have been placed in fos-
ter care or adoptive placements through State-initiated actions.
Only 4 of the 229, less than 2 percent of our entire caseload, have
been placed by private adoption agencies.

With these beliefs in mind, we went to the NCAI meeting in
Tulsa, OK to develop alternative amendments that address the per-
ceived problems with ICWA. These alternative amendments signify
the willingness of Indian nations to address the specific concerns
of those who feel ICWA does not work. More importantly, the
amendments meaningfully address these concerns.

The NCAI amendments will provide more security for prospective
adoptive parents and still protect tribal sovereignty. Highlights of
the alternative amendments include expanding the notice provision
and placing a deadline on intervention which will provide an incen-
tive for parties to notify a tribe early on in an adoption proceeding.
This change will allow tribes to participate in the initial adoptive
placement decision.

The alternative amendments also impose a eriminal sanction on
attorneys who knowingly violate the Act. This change is important
because virtually all controversies over ICWA began when the Act
was not followed.

The Oneida Tribe has made efforts in Wisconsin to reach out to
representatives of the adoption community with whom we regularly
work to discuss our overall alternative amendments and their con-
cerns. An attorney in our legal department, who is Aurene, cir-
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culated correspondence locally about these issues. She has also re-
cently been involved in disch.ssions with other adoption attorneys,
including those testifying today.

The lagnguage dev:{(;pégd by {ICAI does much to address the need
for certainty in adoption proceedings. This need for _predlct_ablhty
is common to all attorneys who work with Indian children in out-
of-home placements. Additionally, those outside the adoption com-
munity understand that the House amendments do not address the
perceived problems. o )

The State Bar of Wisconsin is on record as opposing the House
amendments and believes the House amendments will have a det-
rimental effect on child welfare practice in Wisconsin, thereby re-
sulting in more litigation.

Thegchanges to IgCWA that were passed by the House take away
our ability to carryout our responsibilities as a nation and as indi-
vidual family members. I urge you to continue to recognize the in-
credibly rich legacy that the Oneida Nation and all Indian nations
leave not only to their children, but all Americans regarding dedi-
cation to the family by adopting the NCAI language. )

ICWA is a very complex statute and any attempts to amend it
should be done with great deliberation and valuable input from
tribal members. The amendments proposed by NCAI do just that.

Thank you for giving me this opportunity to speak about the best
interests of Indian children. I have a written statement to submit
for the record and I would be happy to answer any questions you
may have. ) )

[Prepared statement of Ms. Doxtator appears in appendix.]

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.

Amanda, may I ask your age?

Amanda Doxtator. I am 10 years old.. )

The CHAIEMAN. Do you have anything you'd like to tell the com-
mittee?

Amanda Doxtator. No. _

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. If you do, just speak up.

Governor Thomas.

STATEMENT OF MARY THOMAS, GOVERNOR, GILA RIVER
 INDIAN COMMUNITY, SACATON, AZ

Ms. THoMAS. That's what I was going to say, Mr. Chairman, just
give her some time. [Laughter.]

She’ll be like her"‘gv mlother, Iﬁn sure.

HAIRMAN. Welcome, Mary. ) )

%)Ihse 'CI‘HOM?AS. Thank you, S(;Zator McCain and Vice Chairman
nouye. | . .
! ?’n); really |flattered and honored to be invited to submit testi-
mony. I have two, in fact, one from the Intertribal Council of Ari-
zona representing 19 tribes and my own community, the Gila River
Indian Community in Arizona. )

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, they will be made a part of
the record. |

Ms. THoMAS. Thank you. I guess, first, I want to start off by say-
ing that we were caught off guard, I guess, which we always shou d
have up in r@gards to the method of how this came about, and we
were not consulted and we were not informed, but we put our

I
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thinking hats altogether and as a result, at the meeting Tulsa,
came up with some compromise language I think will address the
concerns of Congresswoman Pryce. However, I think this has been
going on for about 1 year and she should have known the concerns
we had and maybe even studied a little bit more.

I believe she needs to know about the different reservations and
how unigque we are in setting up our membership rolls. In Gila
River it’s very complicated, sophisticated and it’s very thorough on
how we provide people opportunities to enroll in our community. I
think that has to be taken into consideration.

We also have a good working relationship with the State of Ari-
zona itself. The late Honorable C. Kimball Rose, who was the pre-
siding judge of the juvenile courts in Maricopa County in 1978, was
instrumental in causing the Superior Court of Arizona to endorse
and conform to the mandates of the act, so the act does work. I be-
lieve when you circumvent the act, that's when a lot of things come
out and I think this is the case. That’s what I'm hearing.

In Arizona, we have 1,300 cases alone regarding adoptions and
foster care. I think we're just below Alaska which is the highest.
In Gila River, we have 60 every year. With the agreements set up
and the intergovernment memoranda with the State of Arizona, the
State has recognized that they do have the option of overriding the
tribal objections to placement in foster care. We do not raise those
objections unless it’s for the benefit of our children.

I believe the Pryce amendments, although they seem to indicate
those are very minimal, will have a detrimental effect on the way
it benefits our children.

I come before you with some stories involving our reservation
alone because we have a lot of returning adoptees who. for some
reason, when they grew out of their infancy and were no longer so
dependent on the parents, they were rejected in later years as teen-
agers, as young adults. Maybe it’s because of the standards or the
apparent noticeable differences between the parent and the adopt-
ed child, whether it be the color of the skin, the eyes, whatever, but
we find them back on our doorsieps asking if we can trace back
their ancestry.

These are the stories that we don’t hear about but there are
many. Some of these children have gone into depression, relied on
drugs, alcohol and have there have been suicide stories because
they could not identify with who they were attached to.

Then there are stories of those who completely ignore the Ii:dian
Child Welfare Act and kidnap our children. I am searching for one
now who is in Missouri somewhere and through a church affili-
ation, they seem to block every road that I try to find. Her mother
wants to see her before she passes on and it’s heart rending when
she comes to my office and says what can you do and I'm still try-
ing. I need every help that I can get.

You will see in my testimony what my feelings are about the
amendments. I want to relate to you the Navajos have a concern
about the time limits because of tKe vastness of their reservations
and also because there is an unjustifiable site issue with regards
to funding. There’s still a lot of funding cuts going on in Indian
country and most of them cannot survive. It’s hard for them to sur-
vive, so some of these parents, the alternative is adoption because
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they have no way of taking care of their children. That’s the sad
art.

P In conclusion, Honorable Chairman McCain, Vice Chairman
Inouye and the committee, as a tribal leader 'm very aware of the
imposed standards of the great majority on American Indian life
today. Within the walls of our hogans, our pueblos, our adobe
homes, our straw huts, there is laughter, there is discipline, there
1s education, care and most important, love and also the life and
the spirit.

We look into the eyes of our children, as you see one sitting here
with us today, we look into the eyes of our grandchildren, and we
see our future, see the future of Indian country, and the destiny
of our people.

We ask for the support and respect for our living treasures and
to defeat the amendments known as title III.

Thank you.

[Prepared statement of Ms. Thomas appears in appendix.]

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.

Deborah, you said that 98 percent of the children are victims of
abuse that you have in custody. Would you eiaborate on that situa-
tion?

Ms. DOXTATOR. 98 percent of the 229 children that we're serving
in these situations through ICWA are victims of abuse and neglect.
It’s very unfortunate and a lot of that relates to what Mary was
talking about, the statements of the Honorable Daniel Inouye ear-
lier talking about the historical context of Native Americans and
what we've had to deal with over time. A lot of that is lack of our
self-identity and who we are as Native American people. I think
that leads to the alcohol and drug sbuse and then from there we
go into the abuse and neglect.

The CHAIRMAN. Governor Thomas, you make a very eloquent
statement. Can you tell us a little bit more about the woman whose
child has disappeared in Missouri? How did that happen?

Ms. THOMAS, When I was working for the public schools, I was
driving a bus for the handicapped children and we had a teacher
there who seemed to be obsesses by this child. That’s not the only
one, I also have another one. Every day she was enceuraging reh-
ance from this child upon her. Eventually when the child got older,
she wanted her to move with her to Salt Lake City. Through this
church affiliation, she did move there and there was contact with
the parent, then all of a sudden she didn’t want the child anymore
and she was adopted by a non-Indian family living in Utah, then
decided to move to Missouri.

They told the mother that they would correspond with her and
let her know how she was doing. They did point their property be-

cause they were there on the pretext of just looking around and
they did point jproperty there and then all correspondence stopped.

We tried to trace this family and we got as far as the move to
Missouri and it ended there. The church did not support our efforts
to try to find out where they were in Missouri. I don’t know if they
changed the social security number of the child, but I did find out
we do have a social security number on her. She is reliant on serv-
ices provided by mental health departments because she is re-

37

tarded. She is now about 30 is i
rded. ) ; years old and h
60 r;},} dxa&etlc and vms?es to see her one moree rt-ixgther 18 i her late
. the other one involves a person involved in an Indi i
tion in the Clpy of Phoen.ix, a non-Indian member, I g?;(lés(;r inizaaci
a gatal attraction for a child on the reservation who was i
fi% S}{)ez::& ct%r;sttahntly made contact, tried in every way. He got se
cowwtllln’t S ] e came to my office asking for my intercession. I
en the child turned 18 and out of our jurisdicti
t urisdict
he dlsappea,red.. He finally got his wish. To ni]e, he lws;:ns’tillllagugﬁllllzi’
and now he’s with the man wherever he is
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Inouye.
Senator INOUYE. Thank you.

result of that but I think at the i it’ i
. present time, it
mosﬁ‘par.t. Seme of those instances do need to be iovx"rx?;é? g(l);t E}tl’e
woSr ing if everyone follows the law to the letter of the law.
roeqatokr INouvE, Govemqr,_ you were part of the Tulsa com-
promise. Are there an%: provisions that you do not agree with or do
you gg‘rﬁ;aomth ail,%lof t c.; alternative proposals? ‘
- THOMAS. Say ! agree to a certain degree of tho in-
ls;a;.lngg; ?tr}i etrgeags\(aj(;hsnuatlonf,' the time lineg,r that possézu f (;)rr;g-
g In tne area of membership, that poses a
f(_)r n}ale_. We have in our English language dif’f‘eren}z forms porfOl;:aPi:
1:jns ips thalt1 we %all each others. It even
T on your leg, that's what we cali [native w d], whi
we are related in g i the memion ship 1s
v I'Ii‘t}tl;le e ated In mex‘zery, very minute way, so the membership is
ere are other young tribal leaders who ishi
; : are wishing th
Wo(iilld be no amendments like Brian Wallace from the tatito%hlslge
vada becauge 1t's working for him. There are varj 1
government where it is working,
so Fi;,hey &re comf}';)rtable with it
._Lor other sophisticated tribes who have a lot of issue §
@ 3 s / -
1ngo gr}lli?(mwlrlekgrizn mykpase bf};:ause weTre so close to met;gggi(g;
, working within it and it is so im
work with thde Statg: and that is what we've doioe important that we
ere needs to be careful consi i :
gegeraltly, ;ve e, carefu sideration of the amendments but
enator INOUYE. Thank you ve h
%‘}}:arg( you, Mr., Chairmgn. T et
€ CHAIRMAN. Amanda, it’
[No rovpaaal s your last chance.

The CHARMAN. I want to th k i

to%ay. FHAIR ymi veﬁ nt to ank the witnesses for
ur next panel is Ron Allen, President of th i
%5 Amq,ncan Indians; Marc Gradstein; Jane Gsrgzg?gﬂdcﬁqgﬁesi
%Jrl}f}il vst/}}:o are adoption attorneys. ' 2
1le they are coming, Mr. Vice Chairman, I would note with i

gerzlr(tiastththgt oth the Attorney General of the State of \(?)Vgs;vilggtlor;
€ Attorney General of the State of Nevada have written this

being with us
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it i House and
i i osition to title III as enacted by the and
ﬁ%ﬁmégiz ::Illle;p?would like to see them yemoved from thetle%xil}?e
tion. Those letters, without objection, will be made a part o
recere: i ears in appendix.]

{Lrlﬂgogn}[itgmpl believe that I can get a similar let‘{,ler from the
Attorney General of Arizona and perhaps Hawaii as well. 11 know

Welcome to the witnesses. Thank you for being here agx now
you understand the hour is late, but we do want to get comp
tes\%gna’?ﬁ geog;yvgli;t.h Ron Allen, President of the National Congress
of American Indians. Welcome back, Ron.

RSIDENT, NATIONAL
TEMENT OF W. RON ALLEN, PRESID s
SggNGRESS OF AMERICAN INDIANS, WASHINGTON, DC

-, Chai ’s always an honor and
_ ALLEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. its a !
a gllgasure to be here béf:)re y?u% g‘nd Vlc;; g&iirirga& iﬁ;%%irﬁgeoﬁr
i s com !
ways appreciale e B 1‘2 t we face in Indian country. I'm
cause and caring for the issues that we iac N n country. o
ight able to be here to share with you S0
gﬂﬁ%ﬁiﬁaé@rﬁe ?hat we have through the National Congress of
AIKesT;c::: i’%(lillilgéw, in our conferencg int’l_‘gliai ;}gesriis,i;e %zshd:é
i i e .
bated and discussed thorcughly by the hl'.! a dershin Ny oo
id-year conference ever and this was a
gggsb’fﬁgtnfl';cg:i Indian country that ]orought them hto Tulsg;n(‘)sl«l }Eg
discuss. It was rather exhaustive in terms of the conc
i ighed. N o
tn?eﬁnvg‘?gt}fat I, as president of NCAL, am very 'apgl)gec‘laglvc‘aa noé‘
Chairman Brian Wallacfe frorg1 th; fvgaﬁtﬁfngl?x?ﬁﬁ i I;evIz;I 02;1 ;and
Chairman Tracy King from the o A T iy there
who cochaired this effort. They spent a gr%a of energy ot
: can see from the audience, you nave a nun
Zg??i ?ﬁzﬂg&en here from acrossft}ﬁq Nation who exhibit the concern
impact of this. ) )
th%%g%giﬁmf %1; ;hé) way, Ron, over 100 tl_'lbal chairmen ag}x}d
chiefs ra(iuested to testify at this hearing. 1 think that shows the
‘ this issue. '
deggl ?‘EL‘gk}f\?.e gl izr!;’t slurprising one bit b(icau(sie \ge cel;;a;g;ybc;r;coir
ith - of the comments that have already been ,
g:‘ﬁllg:f II’lgouye and others about the concern that we have for our
Ch:\%?er?éve isubmitted to you for the record our testimony andhi;*,vles
enclosed, our resoluti}(:ns aéld reco%ﬁgggts;)igﬁ tti;?litﬁ?lir ave.
Congress choose to move 1 ! _
%:%lglt(iio;hshereogff we have some prop_osals that we t}'u}?ktﬁze Ir(%l\%jk
tantly acceptable in terms of moving forward wit
an\lfsgdv%ﬂf@ou to know that these prg%osals “t{,e;i? 11;1;%13:?:1& }(11:\;;1&;
't hip. It is not by a set ot
oped by e s by the leadership in terms of us de-
iding anq leading us; it was by the iea D I e
i what we feel is in the best interest o t
aﬁl;?g;relgso?ndian child welfare proceedings and procesges. We feel
that we've done a very good job.
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We're rather concerned and somewhat disturbed sometimes when
proposed amendments to legislation or even renewal of such legis-
lation is submitted and based on exceptions to the rule. We know,
understand and empathize along with Congresswoman Pryce and
the others, such as, Senator Glenn, regarding the concerns that
they have.

at we want the committee to recognize is that when you take
a couple of isolated cases, and then all of a sudden you want to
change the laws that will have serious impacts on Indian country,
we have great concern. I know the chairmen who led this effort in
our forum have a heavy heart over what is working and what is
not working.

You will see a variety of different successes in ICWA, but as a
general rule, it’s working exceptionally well. No one yet has talked
about the literally tens of thousands of cases that have proceeded
and heen administered effectively and very successfully. 1 know
that Governor Thomas and Chairman Doxtator have shared just a
few of those many exceptions and also share the great deliberation
and concern that our court systems and our programs that admin-
ister these programs do it with great deliberation and with great
concern. We think we do that very well. The perception by the Con-
gress is something that needs to be kept in the right kind of focus.

QOur amendments have a number of conditions that we think are
probably acceptable and reasonable and a whole lot of the problems
that we feel are behind Congresswoman Pryce, Senator Glenn and
others is rooted in noncompliance with ICWA, not necessarily with
what ICWA doesn’t do, it’s are they complying with ICWA condi-
tions and requirements such as notification to the tribe.

If a child has been put into a family and that child has been
there for a couple of years but that tribe has not been notified or
the processes haven’t been made so the tribe is aware of the child
so they can cooperate and work with the child and the adoptive
parents to assure the tribe knows where his or her roots are with
regard to the tribal ancestry or tribal community.

We know you understand that we want them to know what the
tribe is all about, our history, cur culture, our traditions, our prac-
tices so that they don’t have to start looking for them and back-
tracking when they become a young adult wondering where their
roots are in terms of their community.

We think there are other problems out there and we have sug-
gestions in there such as severe sanctions to attorneys and firms
that divert or misuse their responsibilities when they are advising
parents and when they are placing Indian children into families,
and not notifying the tribes and the appropriate authorities.

We think we have some suggestions that provide some certainty,
some predictability and some assurances that people want. We do
believe that many of these things are already in place and you see
them being administered very effectively through further detail
and implementation with State and tribal agreements.

Deadiines, things along that order, are important. We under-
stand they are important and we are very concerned over any kind
of hypotheticals that you may see surfacing from people who may
want to explain to why a certain clause or a certain set of lan-
guages need to be considered by this committee and the Congress.
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We would urge you not to act in a way or propose language in a
way that would be detrimental to the tribe’s sovereignty, the tribe’s
jurisdiction, and undermine the success that you're seeing through
ICWA across Indian country.

The current law does provide mechanisms by which the courts
outside of the tribal court jurisdiction can coordinate with the tribe
in terms of whether or not they should have jurisdiction over the
tribe et cetera. Many of these mechanisms are already in place. I
reiterate your comment that a lot of the problems are because no
one is telling them.

Where you see the tribes and the States working together with
regard to adoption practices off the reservation, it’s working excep-
tionally well. Often you see tribes deferring to the recommenda-
ti:)ns of the State or the State court. So all those successes are out
there.

We're very concerned over some conditions that may cause new
problems, new sets of litigation that are worse than what you're ex-
periencing today. We think we can take a look at it.

We would rather see this on a separate track, this proposal. We
would like to see further deliberation in terms of how to consider
fine-tuning amendments to ICWA which could make it a better and
more effective law. We want it to be with clear and full delibera-
tion, with the involvement of the tribal leadership. This is a very
serious concern for us, including any impacts to our sovereignty.

As you well know, we absolutely object to any legislation that
erodes our sovereignty and our governmental jurisdiction. Our
member tribes, 210 to date, are firmly holding that position.

So we ask the committee to recognize those concerns, we ask the
committee to recognize that we have been able to move fast for you
in terms of responding to what your needs are, we know that this
legislation is moving fast, we know it’s inside another piece of legis-
lation that is very attractive to the Congress and to the Adminis-
tration, but we do not want them to do things that will negatively
impact the welfare of Indian country and our children’s welfare.

I will conclude my comments. Thank you and we’d be more than
prepared to answer any questions you may have.

[Prepared statement. of Mr. Allen appears in appendix.]

The CHAIRMAN, Thank you very much.

I would comment on the rapidity of the action that was taken in
Tulsa and we appreciate it very much. We know that this coming
together could not have been possible without the cooperation and
active participation of our other witnesses. As a prelude to yours
and the other testimonies, we thank you for your efforts. I don’t
think we’d be where we are without it. Thank you.

Mr. Gradstein.

Mr. GRADSTEIN. Senator, if it’s not imposing on the protocol, I'd
like to ask Ms. Gorman to speak first and then I'll follow?

The CHAITItMAN Sure.

{
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would be subject to fairly severe criminal penalties. I don’t know
if this would actually ever happen, but I think it would have a to-
tally chilling effect on practices of not notifying an Indian Child
Welfare Act cases.

This bill provides something for adoptive parents that ocutweighs
any burden that would be placed on their attorneys or agencies—
finality and security, the comfort of knowing soon after a child is
placed with them, whether or not the child they’re caring for will
come to be a child that they will raise as their own.

Under the NCAT amendments, 90 days after notice is given and
60 of those days can before a child is born and placed, if the tribe
hasn’t intervened, it never can and that will be the end of that.
This provision also would have saved the Rosts. When the adoption
agency found out about the twins’ Native American heritage a few
months after their placement, the agency did notify the tribe and
the tribe did nothing for a period of 6 months until the Rosts re-
tained new counsel and we brought the matter to a head because
they needed to know if they were going to be raising these kids.

I}’nder the proposed amendments, if that had been the law then
and the tribe had been given proper notice, they would have
knowfzg. The tribe would have either acted, or they would have been
out of it.

The proposed amendments would not only provide cutoff times
for tribal intervention, but would require a tribe to make up its
mind at the time it intervened whether a child is a member, not
pass a resolution 1 year later to declare the child a member.

This probably addresses the retroactivity problem raised by Sen-
ator Glenn. The more I think about it, the more I believe that it
would, because under the NCAI provisions, a tribe at the time that
it chose to intervene in an action, would have to, at that point, de-
termine whether a child is a member or not. So I believe that
largely addresses the retroactivity problem. You may want to look
at that carefully and see if it doesn’t address Senator Glenn’s is-
sues.

The notice cutoff section could also enable adoptive parents to
rely on a tribe’s waiver. Right now, under current law, and this
doesn’t happen very often but again, I see only those awful cases
where it does happen, if a tribe is properly noticed and says “We
waive the right to intervention,” but then later on in the adoption
process decides it does want to intervene, it has the right to do so
and that’s a problem to adoptions.

The final provision of these proposed amendments, which would
be incredibly helpful to both tribes and adoptive parents, is the
open adoption section. When a tribe, a biological family and adop-
tive parents agree to post-adoption contact, the court, under these
provisions, could make that agreement legaily enforceable.

Interestingly, this provision could be the conduit to finally, once
and for all, settle my nightmare case, the Rost case. An agreement
is sort of in the works, but one major drawback is that the family
and the tribe don’t trust the Rosts to live up to the agreement be-
cause they live in Ohio and the tribe and family members are in
California. Such an agreement would be enforceable possibly under
California law but probably not under Ohio law. If this provision
became law quickly, before the Supreme Court either decides to
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take it or it goes back to trial court, we may very well be able to
settle the Rost case.

In an era when we all recognize the importance of adopted chil-
dren knowing their biological and ethnic roots and maintaining a
connectedness with their heritage regardless of who is raising
them, this open adoption provision is crucial.

This bill, if enacted, would equally benefit the adoptive parents
and tribes and would place similar burdens on each. Indisputably,
the notice and cutoff provisions, as well as the open adoption
amendment, would benefit the children the act was passed to pro-
tect. If a child is subject to the act, and a tribe or family member
wants to stop the placement, they should be able to do so. They
should know about the placement, and they should have to make
that decision in a timely manner—forget about the adoptive par-
ents, before the child forms the attachment to the only people that
child knows as parents. If a tribe doesn’t act within an appropriate
timeframe, the adoption should continue and the child should re-
main in his placement.

I appreciate the opportunity to testify here, Chairman McCain,
but equally, I appreciate the opportunity over the last year to work
with members of the Native American community in reaching what
we believe are fair compromise amendments. I share in the com-
mittee’s concern and the concern of many of the witnesses who
have testified about the Native American community not being con-
tacted for input.

I testified before the House in May of last year and I believe Mr.
Trope, when he testified, brought it to the committee’s attention,
that none of us had contacted them about what they wanted. It
really hit home and we began a year-long process and have had
just incredible results and cooperation.

I believe we have some amendments that really may help every-
body. I thank you.

[Prepared statement of Ms. Gorman appears in appendix.]

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.

Mr. Gradstein.

STATEMENT OF MARC GRADSTEIN, ESQUIRE, BURLINGAME,
CA

Mr. GRADSTEIN. Thank you, Senator. I'll try to be brief and kind
of mop up a little.

I think the most interesting thing we haven’t said yet that af-
fects my practice where I'm doing voluntary placements of mostly
children that are not Indian children. We have a fairly substantial
number of children who are of some Indian ancestry and the dis-
tinction I'm making, as we all know, is that the act speaks of In-
dian children as being members or children of members who are
themselves eligible, but there is a vast number, as Senator Camp-
bell indicated, of people of Indian ancestry in this country who no
tribe would say are tribal members.

In the years I've been doing adoptions, and T've contacted tribes
and asked, is the child of this perspective birth mother a member
of their tribe, the vast majority of the time, the tribe says no. I'm
saying probably 90 percent of the time, the tribe says no because
there are that many people out there who are of some Native
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American ancestry but have overwhelming ancestry and have no
tribal connection.

Those adoptions go through as non—Indian cases but always with
the concern under the present law that could go sideways if some-
thing changed right up until! the adoption became final because of
the %act that there are no cutoffs, because of the fact that if you
contact the tribe as I did in my nightmare case 2 years ago and
you get back a letter saying—this is the unusual case, 'm not say-
ing tribes do this routine%y at all—this child is not eligible for
membership and we will not intervene on what looks like an offi-
cial tribal letterhead, signed by a tribal Governor, and I advise my
clients, go ahead and adopt this child, and then they change their
minds under the law as it stands now and make that child a mem-
ber and intervene before the proceeding is over, we were out of
Tuck. We tried to do it right.

P'm not saying this in a committee that is obviously very friendly
to Native Americans, as am [, to trash anybody but what I am say-
ing is as the adoption attorneys have given us permission to come
here and say, go shead and criminalize aiding and abetting fraud
among our people, that’s a hard thing to sell to a group of adoption
attorneys because they’re afraid not that they will do that, but that
they will be wrongfuily accused of doing that and have to deal with
defending that.

I'm just saying that the fear that has brought me in here in part
is the fear that in that rare case, we will get a waiver or we will
get a determination of noneligibility and it won’t stand up. Under
these amendments, a waiver means it’s waived. A determination of
noneligibility means it’s noneligibility and I think that’s very, very
important for that very few number of cases where that kind of
problem could exist.

To me, the big advantage of these amendments is for all those
other children who are just slightly Native American in heritage
who are right now very high risk adoptions to our clients whe we
have to advise are at total risk, really at the whim of a tribe to
call that child a member without any review.

I think that the opposition which we’ve heard here today, which
fortunately is extremely limited, is really not primarily aimed at
this proposed legislation. I think almost all of the opposition we've
heard today has been an effort to say that Title III should have
been enacted and it could be better, it could be stronger.

I don’t want to minimize that and I'm not pushing title III, but
I think there is a problem that Title Il addresses that perhaps in
years to come, this committee might want to at least focus on and
see if it can’t find a better mechanism than using-—I know this is
anathema to some, but using membership as the criterion for appli-
cability of the Indian Child Welfare Act.

The problem is, membership means as many tribes as there are,
a different thing. It means yes, sovereignty comes into play, this
critical issue to Native American tribes, because it’s a membership
question. It’'s not a blood quantum question; it’s a membership
question. I think it’s possible to craft an act, I'm not saying it will
ever happen, where we made applicability of the Indian Child Wel-
fare Act based on something other than membership. Once mem-
bership becoxgnes the issue, sovereignty gets into the problem and
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obviously, the Native American community is never going to want
to relinquish any sovereignty.

I think the California court that ruled in Ms. Gorman’s case fa-
vorably to the Rosts did so because it was trying to find a constitu-
tionally valid way of getting around this membership problem
which, in one of the briefs that I thought was very, very persuasive
by the child’s attorney in that case, argued that Congreéss had dele-
gated its legislative authority unconstitutionally to the tribes by
giving the tribes the right to decide when the act applies and when
it doesn’t with no guidelines and with no method of review.

A tribe says somebody is a member, we lawyers have no way of
challenging that. We can’t even get their membership records. It
presents a problem. The joint amendments that we, as a group,
had tried to put forward that were not all accepted by the NCAI
included a provision that was near and dear to my heart which
would' have required tribes to follow their own membership rules
and give us a remedy in Federal court to question an arbitrary or
capricious membership determination that did not follow the mem-
bership rules for obvious political and no doubt sophisticated rea-
sons about sovereignty beyond my understanding.

The NCAI did not accept that as a good proposal and I'm not
pushing that either, but I think there is a problem here with con-
stitutionality when we’re talking about membership as the sole
issue. That’s where this Indian family doctrine that Congress-
woman Pryce was putting forward comes from. It’s the idea that
gllgybetsomebody really isn’t enough Indian to be brought within

is act.

I don’t know how to solve that problem but I think that’s what
the Congressman from Texas was speaking to and I think there are
problems when you have a very, very small amount of Indian as
kind of the tail wagging the rest of that non-Indian creature, that
1/64th person. I think it presents a problem that is worthy of con-
sideration here, if not now, then in the future.

Two final thoughts. I think the Indian family doctrine, which I
know is not going to be enacted in this Congress, part of why it
is seemingly so horrible to a lot of lawyers in terms of lots of litiga-
tion is because it would have a lot of applicability to involuntary
placements. I think Congresswoman Pryce probably only meant it
to apply to voluntary placements. I think that is a very significant
dlﬁ'erencg, when somebody, as the Congressman from Texas said,
voluntarily wants to place her child versus somebody who involun-
tarily is having that child taken away.

Last, I'd like to say that I may be all wrong abeout my concern
because Mr. Walleri here tells me that the Indian bar knew about
ways that the membership arbitrariness of determination could
have been challenged under existing United States Supreme Court
law and T'd be very interested in having him explain that to the
committee if he is willing to.

’[I‘hank you.

Prepared statement of Mr. Gradstein appears in appendix.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. oP i )

Mr. Walleri.






